United Arab Emirates University Scholarworks@UAEU

Biology Theses

Biology

6-2022

RHIZOSPHERE-COMPETENT ACTINOBACTERIAL ISOLATES WITH ACC DEAMINASE ACTIVITY ALLEVIATE SALT STRESS IN TOMATO PLANTS IN THE UAE

Alaa Ahmed Abbas Elbadawi

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.uaeu.ac.ae/bio_theses

Part of the Biology Commons, and the Biotechnology Commons

Recommended Citation

Elbadawi, Alaa Ahmed Abbas, "RHIZOSPHERE-COMPETENT ACTINOBACTERIAL ISOLATES WITH ACC DEAMINASE ACTIVITY ALLEVIATE SALT STRESS IN TOMATO PLANTS IN THE UAE" (2022). *Biology Theses.* 40.

https://scholarworks.uaeu.ac.ae/bio_theses/40

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the Biology at Scholarworks@UAEU. It has been accepted for inclusion in Biology Theses by an authorized administrator of Scholarworks@UAEU. For more information, please contact mariam_aljaberi@uaeu.ac.ae.



جامعة الإمارات العربيـة المتحدة United Arab Emirates University



MASTER THESIS NO. 2022:30

College of Science Department of Biology

RHIZOSPHERE-COMPETENT ACTINOBACTERIAL ISOLATES WITH ACC DEAMINASE ACTIVITY ALLEVIATE SALT STRESS IN TOMATO PLANTS IN THE UAE

Alaa Ahmed Abbas Elbadawi



United Arab Emirates University

College of Science

Department of Biology

RHIZOSPHERE-COMPETENT ACTINOBACTERIAL ISOLATES WITH ACC DEAMINASE ACTIVITY ALLEVIATE SALT STRESS IN TOMATO PLANTS IN THE UAE

Alaa Ahmed Abbas Elbadawi

This thesis is submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science in Molecular Biology and Biotechnology

June 2022

United Arab Emirates University Master Thesis 2022: 30

Cover: Effect of salinity on tomato plants inoculated with ACC deaminase-producing actinobacterial isolate

(Photo: By Alaa Ahmed Abbas Elbadawi)

© 2022 Alaa Ahmed Abbas Elbadawi, Al Ain, UAE All Rights Reserved Print: University Print Service, UAEU 2022

Declaration of Original Work

I, Alaa Ahmed Abbas Elbadawi, the undersigned, a graduate student at the United Arab Emirates University (UAEU), and the author of this thesis entitled "Rhizosphere-Competent Actinobacterial Isolates with ACC Deaminase Activity Alleviate Salt Stress in Tomato Plants in the UAE", hereby, solemnly declare that this is the original research work done by me under the supervision of Prof. Synan AbuQamar, in the College of Science at UAEU. This work has not previously formed the basis for the award of any academic degree, diploma, or a similar title at this or any other university. Any materials borrowed from other sources (whether published or unpublished) and relied upon or included in my thesis have been properly cited and acknowledged in accordance with appropriate academic conventions. I further declare that there is no potential conflict of interest with respect to the research, data collection, authorship, presentation and/or publication of this thesis.

Student's Signature: Abadanij

Date: 15/06/2022

Advisory Committee

Advisor: Synan AbuQamar
 Title: Professor
 Department of Biology
 College of Science

2) Co-advisor: Khaled A. El-TarabilyTitle: ProfessorDepartment of BiologyCollege of Science

Approval of the Master Thesis

This Master Thesis is approved by the following Examining Committee Members:

 Advisor (Committee Chair): Synan AbuQamar Title: Professor
 Department of Biology
 College of Science

AA

Signature

Date 8/6/2022

Member: Mayank Gururani
 Title: Associate Professor
 Department of Biology
 College of Science

Signature mayara Anand

Date <u>8/6/2022</u>

 Member: Kareem Mosa (External Examiner) Title: Associate Professor Department of Applied Biology Institution: University of Sharjah, UAE

Karcem All Signature

Date <u>8/6/2022</u>

This Master Thesis is accepted by:

Dean of the College of Science: Professor Maamar Benkraouda

Signature <u>Maamar Benkraouda</u>

Date June 29, 2022

Dean of the College of Graduate Studies: Professor Ali Al-Marzouqi

Signature Ali Hassan ∕ ≮

Date June 29, 2022

Abstract

Tomato (Solanum lycopersicum) is one of the most popular vegetables in the world, including the United Arab Emirates (UAE). Salinity is a global menace to plant growth and development, causing significant economic losses to tomato and other crop plants. It is well-known that 1-aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylic acid (ACC) deaminase (ACCD) can increase plant tolerance to environmental stresses. This can be attributed to the increased activity of the enzyme ACCD, which breaks down ACC [the immediate precursor of ethylene (ET)] to ammonia and α -ketobutyrate, to lower the overproduction of ET levels in planta and to reduce the damages caused by salt stress. Consequently, the application of beneficial actinobacteria was assessed to alleviate the destructive effects of salt stress on tomato plants. The main objective of this project was to isolate and apply ACCD-producing actinobacteria with increased salt tolerance to relieve any stress on tomato plants cultivated under high salt conditions. Four hundred ninety-one actinobacteria were isolated from the rhizosphere soils of Sweihan area in Abu Dhabi-UAE. In vitro screening demonstrated that three actinobacterial isolates produced ACCD, while tolerating up to 8% NaCl. In the greenhouse, the most promising ACCD-producing isolate (referred to as +ACCD isolate) significantly (P < 0.05) enhanced the growth of tomato seedlings in response to salt stress. This was evident in the increase in the length, fresh and dry weight of the shoots and roots as well as the total chlorophyll content in leaves of tomato plants treated with the +ACCD isolate. The results also showed that the +ACCD isolate reduced the endogenous ACC levels by three- and four-fold in both root and shoot tissues, respectively, compared to those of control and non-ACCD-producing isolate treatments. This study has shed light on the identification of a potential ACCDproducing isolate that can reduce the negative effects of salt stress and enhance salinity tolerance of crop plants, such as tomato, in the UAE and elsewhere.

Keywords: ACC deaminase, actinobacteria, ethylene, plant growth promoting rhizobacteria, soil salinity, *Streptomyces*, tomato.

Title and Abstract (in Arabic)

استخدام وعزل الأكتينوبكتيريا التي تعيش حول الجذور والمفرزة لإنزيم ACC Deaminase للحد من ارتفاع المتخدام وعزل الأكتينوبكتيريا التي تعيش حول الجذور والمفرزة لإنزيم

الملخص

يعد نبات الطماطم (Solanum lycopersicum) أحد أكثر أنواع الخضروات استهلاكاً عالمياً وفي دولة الإمارات العربية المتحدة. تشكل الملوحة، بشكل عام، تهديداً لنمو النباتات، والتي تتسبب في خسائر اقتصادية كبيرة العديد من المحاصيل بما في ذلك محصول الطماطم. يزيد إنزيم 1-aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylic acid (ACC) deaminase (ACCD) من قدرة النباتات على تحمل الإجهاد الفيسيولوجي الناتج عن الظروف البيئية الصعبة. وذلك لأن هذا الإنزيم يقوم بتكسير ACC -المادة الأولية للإيثلين- إلى α-ketobutyrate و ammonia، وعليه تنخفض مستويات هرمون الإيثيلين العالية داخل أنسجة النبات، وبالتالي يتقلص الضرر الناتج عن الإجهاد الملحى على النباتات. ووفقًا لذلك، تم تقييم استخدام الأكتينوبكتيريا النافعة للتقليل من أضرار الإجهاد الملحى على نباتات الطماطم. يهدف هذا المشروع البحثي إلى عزل وتقييم الأكتينوبكتيريا المنتجة لإنزيم ACCD والتي تعتبر ذات تحمل عال للملوحة، ليتم استخدامها في تثبيط الاجهاد الحيوي لمحصول الطماطم المزروعة في ظروف ذات ملوحة عالية. تم عزل 491 نوع مختلف من الأكتينوبكتيريا من ترب ملحية مختلفة من منطقة سويحان في امارة أبو ظبى في دولة الإمارات العربية المتحدة. لقد أثبتت الاختبارات المخبرية أن ثلاثة عز لات من الأكتينوبكتيريا قادرة على إنتاج ACCD، مع تحمل تركيزات ملحية عالية جدا قد تصل إلى 8٪ من كلوريد الصوديوم. أظهرت تجارب البيوت البلاستيكية، أن الأكتينو بكتيريا المنتجة لإنزيم ACCD عملت على تحسين نمو نباتات الطماطم بوجود تركيز ات ملوحة مختلفة وبنتيجة ذات دلالة إحصائية معنوية (P<0.05) من زيادة في الطول، والوزن لكل من الجذور والسيقان، وفي محتوى الكلوروفيل الكلى في أوراق نباتات الطماطم أيضا. كما أظهرت النتائج أن الأكتينوبكتيريا المنتجة لإنزيم ACCD، عملت على تخفيض مستوى ACC إلى الثلث داخل الجذور، وإلى الربع داخل السيقان، بالمقارنة مع المعاملات التي لم يتم اضافة الأكتينوبكتيريا أو تلك التي تم اضافة الأكتينوبكتيريا غير المنتجة لإنزيم ACCD. تلقى هذه الدراسة الضوء على التعريف بإحدى العز لات المنتجة لإنزيم ACCD، والتي لها القدرة على التقليل من الآثار السلبية للإجهاد الملحي، وزيادة قدرة تحمل المحاصيل (مثل الطماطم) لملوحة التربة في الإمارات العربية المتحدة أو أي منطقة أخري.

مفاهيم البحث الرئيسية: ACC deaminase، أكتينوبكتيريا، الإيثيلين، البكتيريا المحفزة لنمو النبات، ملوحة التربة، Streptomyces، الطماطم.

Acknowledgements

As I am approaching the end of my master's degree, I realize what an extraordinary experience it has been for me. All praise and thanks to Allah, the almighty, who granted me the opportunity to complete this thesis. I am grateful for the constant support, encouragement, and guidance I received from so many people throughout this experience.

I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my supervisor, Professor Synan AbuQamar, and my co-supervisor Professor Khaled El-Tarabily for their guidance and coordination of this entire research project, and for their continuous support, patience, and motivation during my master's journey.

Furthermore, I would like to thank my course instructors and the faculty members of the Department of Biology, UAEU, for supporting me throughout my master's degree. I would also like to thank my friends and lab mates for their care, help, and support. Special thanks to Dr. Esam Eldin Saeed for his assistance with my field experiments.

Finally, I would like to express my deep sense of gratitude to my beloved parents, for always surrounding me with love, encouragement, and blessings. I owe special gratitude to my siblings and family for always being by my side, for their love, support, and prayers.

Dedication

To my beloved parents and family

Table of Contents

Titlei
Declaration of Original Workiii
Advisory Committeeiv
Approval of the Master Thesisv
Abstractvii
Title and Abstract (in Arabic) viii
Acknowledgementsix
Dedicationx
Table of Contentsxi
List of Tables xiii
List of Figuresxiv
List of Abbreviationsxv
Chapter 1: Introduction1
1.1 Overview
1.2 Statement of the Problem1
1.3 Research Objectives1
1.4 Relevant Literature
1.4.1 Soil Salinity2
1.4.2 Soil Salinity in the UAE
1.4.3 The Causes of Soil Salinity
1.4.4 Effect of Salt Stress on Plants
1.4.5 Plant Response to Abiotic Stress4
1.4.6 Plant Growth Promoting Rhizobacteria (PGPR)6
1.4.7 Actinobacteria7
1.4.7.1 Identification and Classification of Actinobacteria7
1.4.7.2 Isolation of Actinobacteria from Soil Rhizosphere
1.4.7.3 Applications of Actinobacteria9
1.4.8 Actinobacteria Acting as PGPR9
1.4.8.1 Production of IAA9
1.4.8.2 Production of ACCD10

1.4.8.3 Phosphate Solubilization1	12
1.4.8.4 PGPA as Biological Control Agents1	12
1.4.9 The Importance of Tomato Crop Worldwide1	13
Chapter 2: Methods	14
2.1 Soil Sample Collection and Treatment1	14
2.2 Isolation and Culture of Actinobacteria1	14
2.3 Assessment of Tolerance of the Isolates to Different NaCl Concentrations	15
2.4 Qualitative Determination of ACCD Production1	15
2.5 Qualitative Evaluation of P-solubilization1	15
2.6 Identification of the Actinobacterial Isolates1	15
2.7 Preparation of Actinobacterial Inoculum for In Vivo Experiments1	16
2.8 Effect of the Most Promising Isolates Under Greenhouse Conditions1	16
2.8.1 Morphological and Physiological Analysis of the Tomato Plants1	17
2.8.2 Extraction of Photosynthetic Pigments and ACC From the Tissues of the	17
I omato Plants	
2.9 Statistical Analysis	18
2.9 Statistical Analysis	18 19
2.9 Statistical Analysis	18 19 19
2.9 Statistical Analysis	18 19 19 19
10mato Plants 1 2.9 Statistical Analysis 1 Chapter 3: Results 1 3.1 Isolation of Actinobacteria from Rhizosphere Soils 1 3.2 Assessment of the Salt-Tolerance Ability in the Actinobacterial Isolates 1 3.3 In vitro Evaluation of P-solubilizing Actinobacteria 2	18 19 19 19 19 20
2.9 Statistical Analysis 1 Chapter 3: Results 1 3.1 Isolation of Actinobacteria from Rhizosphere Soils 1 3.2 Assessment of the Salt-Tolerance Ability in the Actinobacterial Isolates 1 3.3 In vitro Evaluation of P-solubilizing Actinobacteria 2 3.4 In vitro Assessment of ACCD Production by Actinobacterial Isolates 2	18 19 19 19 20 21
10mato Plants 1 2.9 Statistical Analysis 1 Chapter 3: Results 1 3.1 Isolation of Actinobacteria from Rhizosphere Soils 1 3.2 Assessment of the Salt-Tolerance Ability in the Actinobacterial Isolates 1 3.3 In vitro Evaluation of P-solubilizing Actinobacteria 2 3.4 In vitro Assessment of ACCD Production by Actinobacterial Isolates 2 3.5 Identification of the Actinobacterial Isolates 2	18 19 19 19 20 21 22
 2.9 Statistical Analysis	18 19 19 19 20 21 22 23
10mato Plants 1 2.9 Statistical Analysis 1 Chapter 3: Results 1 3.1 Isolation of Actinobacteria from Rhizosphere Soils 1 3.2 Assessment of the Salt-Tolerance Ability in the Actinobacterial Isolates 1 3.3 In vitro Evaluation of P-solubilizing Actinobacteria 2 3.4 In vitro Assessment of ACCD Production by Actinobacterial Isolates 2 3.5 Identification of the Actinobacterial Isolates 2 3.6 Effect of the ACCD-producing Isolate on the Growth Parameters of Tomato in Response to Salt Stress 2 3.7 Assessment of Endogenous ACC Levels in the Tomato Plants 2	18 19 19 19 20 21 22 23 27
10mato Plants 1 2.9 Statistical Analysis 1 Chapter 3: Results 1 3.1 Isolation of Actinobacteria from Rhizosphere Soils 1 3.2 Assessment of the Salt-Tolerance Ability in the Actinobacterial Isolates 1 3.3 In vitro Evaluation of P-solubilizing Actinobacteria 2 3.4 In vitro Assessment of ACCD Production by Actinobacterial Isolates 2 3.5 Identification of the Actinobacterial Isolates 2 3.6 Effect of the ACCD-producing Isolate on the Growth Parameters of Tomato in Response to Salt Stress 2 3.7 Assessment of Endogenous ACC Levels in the Tomato Plants 2 2 2 2 3.7 Assession 2	18 19 19 19 20 21 22 23 27 28
1 2.9 Statistical Analysis 1 2.9 Statistical Analysis 1 1 1 1 3.1 Isolation of Actinobacteria from Rhizosphere Soils 1 3.1 Isolation of Actinobacteria from Rhizosphere Soils 1 3.2 Assessment of the Salt-Tolerance Ability in the Actinobacterial Isolates 1 3.2 Assessment of the Salt-Tolerance Ability in the Actinobacterial Isolates 1 3.3 In vitro Evaluation of P-solubilizing Actinobacteria 2 3.4 In vitro Assessment of ACCD Production by Actinobacterial Isolates 2 3.5 Identification of the Actinobacterial Isolates 2 3.6 Effect of the ACCD-producing Isolate on the Growth Parameters of Tomato in Response to Salt Stress. 2 3.7 Assessment of Endogenous ACC Levels in the Tomato Plants. 2 3.7 Assessment of Endogenous ACC Levels in the Tomato Plants. 2 2 2 3.7 Assession 2 3.7 Assession 3 3 3 <t< td=""><td>18 19 19 19 20 21 22 23 27 28 32</td></t<>	18 19 19 19 20 21 22 23 27 28 32
1 2.9 Statistical Analysis 1 2.9 Statistical Analysis 1 1 1 3.1 Isolation of Actinobacteria from Rhizosphere Soils 1 3.1 Isolation of Actinobacteria from Rhizosphere Soils 1 3.2 Assessment of the Salt-Tolerance Ability in the Actinobacterial Isolates 1 3.3 In vitro Evaluation of P-solubilizing Actinobacteria 2 3.4 In vitro Assessment of ACCD Production by Actinobacterial Isolates 2 3.5 Identification of the Actinobacterial Isolates 2 3.6 Effect of the ACCD-producing Isolate on the Growth Parameters of 7 7 3.7 Assessment of Endogenous ACC Levels in the Tomato Plants 2 3.7 Assessment of Endogenous ACC Levels in the Tomato Plants 2 2 3.7 Assessment of Endogenous ACC Levels in the Tomato Plants 2 2 3.7 Assessment of Endogenous ACC Levels in the Tomato Plants 2 2 3.7 Assessment of Endogenous ACC Levels in the Tomato Plants 3	18 19 19 20 21 22 23 27 28 32 33
10mato Plants 1 2.9 Statistical Analysis 1 Chapter 3: Results 1 3.1 Isolation of Actinobacteria from Rhizosphere Soils 1 3.2 Assessment of the Salt-Tolerance Ability in the Actinobacterial Isolates 1 3.3 In vitro Evaluation of P-solubilizing Actinobacteria 2 3.4 In vitro Assessment of ACCD Production by Actinobacterial Isolates 2 3.5 Identification of the Actinobacterial Isolates 2 3.6 Effect of the ACCD-producing Isolate on the Growth Parameters of Tomato in Response to Salt Stress 2 3.7 Assessment of Endogenous ACC Levels in the Tomato Plants 2 Chapter 4: Discussion 2 References 3 List of Publications 4	18 19 19 20 21 22 23 27 28 32 33 45

List of Tables

Table 1: Summary of	f the qualitative	screening of	actinobacterial	isolates	22
---------------------	-------------------	--------------	-----------------	----------	----

List of Figures

Figure 1: Yang cycle of ethylene synthesis	5
Figure 2: The life cycle of sporulating mycelia	8
Figure 3: Glick model of plant growth promoting rhizobacteria (PGPR)	11
Figure 4: Colonies of actinobacteria isolated from the soil rhizosphere on	
(SNA) medium	19
Figure 5: Salinity tolerance of actinobacterial isolates	20
Figure 6: Qualitative assessment of P-solubilization on Pikovskaya's medium	20
Figure 7: Qualitative assessment of ACCD production on DF medium	21
Figure 8: Identification of the most promising ACCD-producing isolate	22
Figure 9: Effect of the application of +ACCD isolate and the -ACCD isolate or	
the control on the shoot parameters of the tomato seedlings under	
saline conditions	24
Figure 10: Effect of the application of +ACCD isolate and the -ACCD isolate	
or the control on the root parameters of the tomato seedlings under	
saline conditions	25
Figure 11: Effect of the application of +ACCD isolate and the -ACCD isolate	
or the control on the development of the tomato fruits under saline	
conditions	
Figure 12: Effect of the application of +ACCD isolate and the -ACCD isolate	
or the control on the development of the tomato leaves under saline	
conditions	
Figure 13: Effect of the application of +ACCD isolate and the -ACCD isolate	
or the control on the endogenous ACC content in the tomato	
seedlings under saline conditions	27

List of Abbreviations

ACC	1-Aminocyclopropane-1-Carboxylate
ACCD	ACC Deaminase
САТ	Catalases
CKs	Cytokinins
CWDEs	Cell-Wall-Degrading Enzymes
EC	Electrical Conductivity
ET	Ethylene
IAA	Indole Acetic Acid
OMYEA	Oatmeal Yeast Extract Agar
PGPR	Plant Growth Promoting Rhizobacteria
PGPA	Plant Growth Promoting Actinobacteria
ROS	Reactive Oxygen Species
SAM	S-Adenosylmethionine
SNA	Starch Nitrate Agar
SOD	Superoxide Dismutase

Chapter 1: Introduction

1.1 Overview

Plant Growth Promoting Rhizobacteria (PGPR) are free-living beneficial bacteria within the soil with great potential in agriculture. As a biotechnological tool, PGPR can be utilized to alleviate abiotic stresses in crop plants, such as red pepper and cucumber (Siddikee et al., 2011; Cho et al., 2015). In general, PGPR comprise of a wide range of bacterial species with various mechanisms of plant growth promotion. This study evaluated the potential of actinobacterial isolates to ameliorate salt-induced stress on tomato seedlings in the UAE. Soil salinity causes severe damage to plants leading to reduced crop growth and yield; thus, threatening food security in the UAE and elsewhere. The outcomes of this study report the findings of novel actinobacterial isolates with the potential to be applied as biofertilizers for salinized areas in the UAE.

1.2 Statement of the Problem

Today, there is an urgent need to explore alternative approaches to feed the growing world's population, which is estimated to reach 9.5 billion in 2050 (Santoyo et al., 2021), creating a threat to global food security in the presence of climate change and other biotic and abiotic stresses. Soil salinity is one of the significant environmental issues that affect over a billion hectares worldwide (Machado & Serralheiro, 2017). Salt stress limits the ability of plants to absorb water and nutrients from the soil. Salt stress further induces the production of the stress ethylene (ET) hormone in plants, which accelerates the rate of damage in tissues, and ultimately results in a huge drop in crop yield. PGPR have a significant role in sustainable agriculture and presents an effective, eco-friendly method to enhance salt tolerance in plants.

1.3 Research Objectives

The overall objective of this research is to evaluate the application of beneficial rhizosphere actinobacteria isolated from the UAE cultivated soils for their role in salinity stress tolerance in tomato plants.

The specific aims are to:

- 1. Isolate rhizosphere-competent actinobacteria capable of producing 1-aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylate (ACC) deaminase (ACCD) from UAE soils.
- 2. *In vitro* evaluate the most promising ACCD-producing isolates with high salt tolerance.
- 3. Determine the response of tomato seedlings grown under normal and saline conditions to inoculation with the rhizosphere-competent ACCD-producing isolate(s) under greenhouse conditions.

1.4 Relevant Literature

1.4.1 Soil Salinity

Plants are subjected to various abiotic and biotic stresses during their life cycle. While abiotic stress refers to flooding, salinity, drought, and heavy metal pollution, biotic stress includes "living" pathogens such as bacteria, fungi, viruses, insects, and weeds and causes plant diseases (Ghosh et al., 2018).

Soil salinity is considered one of the most serious environmental factors limiting the productivity of crop plants, due to their sensitivity to salinity caused by the lowest concentrations of salts in the soil (Ventura et al., 2015). In general, salinity affects crop production in 20% of the total agricultural land around the world and 33% of the arid and semi-arid environments that are grown under irrigation (Mayak et al., 2004). The area of salt affected soils is increasing by rate of 1% annually, covering 833 million hectares in 118 countries (FAO, 2021). According to (Wang et al., 2021) Crop yield losses in saline lands resulted in annual economic losses worth a total US\$ 27.3 billion globally.

Soil salinity is measured in terms of electrical conductivity (EC) of the saturation extract (ECe). When the EC of the root zone exceeds 4 deci Siemens per meter (dS/m; ~40 mM NaCl at 25°C), the soil is considered saline (Jamil et al., 2011). At this level of EC, most legume plants are affected by salt stress and exhibit retardation in their overall growth, leading to a reduction in crop productivity. However, vegetable plants are sensitive to salinity at a much lower rate of 1-2.5 dS/m (Vaishnav et al., 2019).

1.4.2 Soil Salinity in the UAE

In the arid and semi-arid areas, including the United Arab Emirates (UAE), the levels of salinity in the soil vary. In the desert areas, where there is no irrigation with saline water, the EC levels are low (2-4 dS/m). However, the salinity level is moderate in the irrigation water coming from wells or groundwater; thus, ranging between 4-8 dS/m. It has also been reported that soil salinity in some groundwaters may reach extreme levels from over 16 up to 50 dS/m, similar to the salinity level of seawater. As a result, irrigation with saline groundwater affects over 90% of the farms in Al Ain city (EAD, 2017). The area of saline lands in the UAE is increasing each year, covering around 39% of the soils in the Emirate of Abu Dhabi (Wiede, 2010; EAD, 2017).

1.4.3 The Causes of Soil Salinity

Salinization can be caused by anthropogenic activities, such as poor agricultural practices, and the recurrent use of poor drainage facilities. It also results from using brackish groundwater for irrigation and from the elongated use of irrigation water (FAO, 2021). Saline soils can be also developed from natural processes, including climate change, rock weathering, and the disposition of either seawater or marine sediments into the land by wind or rain (Paul & Lade, 2014; FAO, 2021).

1.4.4 Effect of Salt Stress on Plants

With the continuation of the natural and anthropogenic causes of salinity, large quantities of ions accumulate in the soil, including sodium (Na⁺), potassium (K⁺), calcium (Ca²⁺), magnesium (Mg²⁺), carbonate (CO₃²⁻), sulfate (SO4²⁻) and bicarbonate (HCO³⁻). All these water-soluble ions are toxic to plants, especially Na⁺ and chloride (Cl⁻) ions. Their presence in the soil in high quantities may lead to lowering the osmotic potential of the roots; thus, preventing roots from absorbing water from the soil, which eventually inhibits plant growth (Numan et al., 2018).

The exposure of plants to salt stress immediately generates osmotic stress. After a few days, Na⁺ ions accumulate in the shoots, creating toxic ionic stress and resulting in a nutrient imbalance in plants (Vaishnav et al., 2019). Salinity stress can have a direct impact on major cell processes, such as protein synthesis, photosynthesis, and energy metabolism

(Gamalero & Glick, 2012). The morphological symptoms of the damage are apparent in the reduction of leaves surface, defoliation, chlorophyll content, and the dry weight of the plant. It also affects seed germination, flowering, and fruiting patterns leading to a drastic decrease in crop yield (Ghanem et al., 2009).

Most importantly, the primary effect of salinity leads to the overproduction of reactive oxygen species (ROS), specifically H_2O_2 , O^{-2} , and O^- . The accumulation of ROS compounds is toxic to plant cells due to the damage they cause to DNA, RNA, and proteins (Habib et al., 2016). To overcome the effect of ROS compounds, plant cells produce multiple antioxidant enzymes, such as catalase (CAT) and superoxide dismutase (SOD). These enzymes can scavenge the ROS compounds and keeping them at very low levels; thus, their production is often used as an indicator of oxidative stress in plants (Paul & Lade, 2014).

1.4.5 Plant Response to Abiotic Stress

Plant response to changes in their environment or internal stimuli is often controlled by plant hormones. Phytohormones are crucial in the adaptation ability of plants, as they control multiple functions. For example, plants tend to overproduce many hormones such as auxins, cytokinins (CKs), abscisic acid and ET in response to abiotic stresses (Forni et al., 2017).

Auxins play a major role in cell proliferation, differentiation, and elongation of root tissues (Spaepen et al., 2007). Although the process of their synthesis in plants is unknown, auxin can be synthesized from tryptophan and transported throughout the plant via the phloem where they create concentration gradients and accumulate in various tissues (Duca et al., 2014). CKs play a major role in facilitating cell division and stimulating protein synthesis, especially in plant shoot tissues. CKs are produced in the tips of the roots and then transferred to the shoot system through the xylem, where they promote plant growth (Forni et al., 2017). In addition to the negative effect of salt stress on many organs in plants, the levels of auxins and CKs are substantially reduced leading to decreased branching of the roots and the overall plant growth (Trifunović-Momčilov et al., 2021).

ET is a gaseous phytohormone that plays a role in the transduction of the signal from the recognition of salt stress to the initiation of physiological responses (Mayak et al., 2004). ET is also crucial for plant growth and development when it is produced in low concentrations (~10 μ g/L). It regulates abscission, seed germination, flowering, fruit ripening, and elongation of shoots and roots (Nascimento et al., 2016). In higher plants, ET is synthesized from S-adenosylmethionine (SAM). SAM gets converted to ACC by the enzyme ACC synthase. Afterward, ACC is oxidized by the enzyme ACC oxidase to form ET along with H₂O, HCN and CO₂ (Swarnalakshmi & Ramakrishnan, 2016; Ghosh et al., 2018). Another compound resulting from the reaction of ACC synthase is methylthioadenosine, which is then used to produce methionine in the following steps in the so-called "Yang cycle" (Figure 1).

Upon the exposure of the plant to salt stress, ET is synthesized in two peaks. The first smaller peak ($10 \ \mu g/L$) triggers the transcription of genes required for defense against stress. The second larger peak (~25 $\mu g/L$) is referred to as "stress ET", causes retardation affecting seed germination and root elongation, eventually leading to senescence and death of the plant (Forni et al., 2017). Mayak et al. (2004) have demonstrated that the increase in ET levels is proportionally related to the increase in salt stress. ET levels can be significantly elevated when tomato seedlings were exposed to 207 mM NaCl, which leads to an overall deterioration in growth. Therefore, the approaches to combat the effect of salinity stress on plants must focus on lowering the levels of the endogenous ET in plants.



Figure 1: Yang cycle of ethylene synthesis. Adapted from (Houben & Van de Poel, 2019)

1.4.6 Plant Growth Promoting Rhizobacteria (PGPR)

The use of PGPR may represent an effective, environmentally friendly, and safe management option to alleviate salt stress. PGPR is a group of plant beneficial bacteria that exist in the rhizosphere (the narrow region of the soil) that is rich in roots exudates and is utilized by bacteria to support their growth. Many rhizobacteria may colonize the outer root surfaces as rhizosphere-competent PGPR (Beneduzi et al., 2012). In addition, bacteria inhabiting the internal plant tissues, called endophytic PGPR (Glick, 2013). Each plant secretes a unique mixture of compounds through their root exudates that attract different PGPR. Thus, it leads to the presence of different PGPR within and surrounding the roots of the same plant (Glick & Gamalero, 2021).

PGPB isolates from the endosphere and rhizosphere have been found to stimulate growth of plants directly by regulating phytohormones and increasing nutrient uptake or indirectly via eliminating plant pathogens (Gamalero & Glick, 2012). However, endophytic PGPR have a better effect on plant growth and yield; which is probably because endophytic PGPR are not in direct interaction with harsh conditions in soils (Carvalho et al., 2017; Khare et al, 2018).

Many PGPR strains of the genera *Burkholderia, Enterobacter, Pseudomonas, Bacillus* and *Streptomyces* have been identified to be effective in growth promotion and salinity tolerance in various plant species (Vinayarani & Prakash, 2018; Mathew et al., 2020; El-Tarabily et al., 2019; 2020; 2021a). As reported by Gupta & Pandey (2019), *Aneurinibacillus aneurinilyticus* and *Paenibacillus* sp., were isolated from the rhizosphere of garlic (*Allium sativum*) plants. The two strains inoculated into the rhizosphere of the French bean (*Phaseolus vulgaris*) successfully reduced the levels of endogenous ET to 40% and promoted the growth of seedlings under drought and salt stress conditions. In the present study, however, the focus was on isolating candidates of plant growth promoting actinobacteria (PGPA) to determine their effect on growth promotion and high salinity tolerance in tomato, like those found in the arid environments and the UAE (Goodfellow & Williams, 1983).

1.4.7 Actinobacteria

Actinobacteria are a unique group of Gram-positive bacteria. They are unicellular and have peptidoglycan cell walls like bacteria, but they possess fungus-like substrates and aerial mycelia (Sharma et al., 2014). Like other soil bacteria, actinobacteria grow at temperatures of 25-30°C. However, some actinobacteria can survive in temperatures as high as 60°C. Actinobacteria are characterized with a high guanine and cytosine (G+C) content in their genomes, which has been linked to adaptation to higher growth temperatures (Bohlin et al., 2017). Ecologically, actinobacteria exist as aerobic microorganisms, but others are found in extreme environments *i.e.*, chemoautotrophic capable of utilizing inorganic compounds as a source of carbon and energy (Barka et al., 2016). Actinobacteria are mostly abundant in the soil in densities of $10^6 - 10^9$ cells/g of soil. The genus *Streptomyces* comprises 95% of the actinobacteria isolated from the soil. *Streptomyces* are naturally active in the dry, arid soil microflora and can be easily isolated. Actinobacteria can also be found in other habitats, including fresh water and marine environments; hence, they vary in their environmental requirements for optimal growth (Sharma et al., 2014).

1.4.7.1 Identification and Classification of Actinobacteria

Actinobacteria can be identified to the genus level according to the presence/absence of the morphology of substrate and aerial mycelia. The aerial mycelia have various morphological differences that range from simple coccoid (*e.g. Nocardia* spp.), to branched hyphae (*e.g. Streptomyces* spp.). Both substrate and aerial mycelia can be found in a variety of colors: black, brown, blue, and yellow among others. The substrate mycelium can be differentiated into aerial hyphae that develop into asexual reproducing spores (Figure 2) (Li et al., 2016a). The shape of spores is another characteristic that is used in the classification of actinobacterial species. Following their production from aerial hyphae, the germination spores develop into substrate mycelium. In addition, spores allow actinobacteria to survive in harsh environments in dormant states (Sharma et al., 2014). Those are molecular structures formed through the oxidative polymerization of phenolic compounds and are found in different colors. Today, the most significant method for the

identification of actinobacteria is based on the genomic sequencing and/or the 16s rRNA gene sequencing (Li et al., 2016b).



Figure 2: The life cycle of sporulating mycelia. Adapted from (Prudence et al., 2020)

1.4.7.2 Isolation of Actinobacteria from Soil Rhizosphere

The soil environment contains different (actino) bacterial species and fungi species (Sapkota et al., 2020). The soil samples (5-30 cm depth) should be collected from areas rich with actinobacteria and are suitable for the specificity of the research *i.e.*, salt lakes and alkaline soils and stored in sterile bags (Jiang et al., 2016). Proper soil pretreatment should take place to minimize the growth of Gram-negative bacteria. Such methods of airdrying for 5 days or drying/heating at 120°C can be done on these samples (Nonomura & Ohara, 1969). For the isolation of non-*Streptomycete* actinobacterial colonies, other methods are used to lower the dominance of the *Streptomyces* spp. Approaches, like using *Streptomyces* phages, can be included (Kurtböke et al., 1992). In addition, the composition of the isolation media should favor the growth of actinobacteria over other microbes. Antifungal compounds such as nystatin and cycloheximide are usually added to the

isolation media to inhibit the growth of yeast and fungi. To isolate actinobacteria with increased tolerance to high salt, resistance to alkalinity, heat, antibiotics and other unique physiological properties, the isolation media can be adjusted to support their growth (Jiang et al., 2016).

1.4.7.3 Applications of Actinobacteria

Actinobacteria are of great biotechnological, medical, and economical importance, due to their ability to produce secondary metabolites (Arasu et al., 2016). Over 7000 bioactive compounds (mostly antibiotics) have been isolated from *Streptomycetes* in particular. This has classified them as the primary antibiotic-producing organism. Some of the structural antibiotic classes produced by actinobacteria include tetracycline, lactam (cephalosporins) and aminoglycosides (streptomycin and kanamycin) (Anandan et al., 2016).

Actinobacteria are also a source of enzyme inhibitors used in treating cancer and enhancing the immune response (Barka et al., 2016). Moreover, they can produce a wide range of enzymes such as lipases that are used in diagnostics and pharmaceutical research. Amylase, which is used in the food industry and paper manufacturing, is an enzyme produced by actinobacteria (Abdulkhair & Alghuthaymi, 2016).

1.4.8 Actinobacteria Acting as PGPR

PGPA can stimulate plant growth directly through several mechanisms: Production of auxins such as indole acetic acid (IAA), solubilization of inorganic phosphorus (P), nitrogen (N) fixation, providing roots with iron (Fe) by producing Fe chelators such as siderophores and production of the enzyme ACCD (Mayak et al., 2004).

1.4.8.1 Production of IAA

Auxin is a phytohormone essential for many metabolic processes during plant growth and development. IAA is one of the major auxins that act on regulating plant growth (Numan et al., 2018). IAA helps in elongating the lateral roots of plants by enhancing root cell proliferation; hence, increasing the nutrient uptake. This type of auxin can function in leaves and fruit production (Ghosh et al., 2018). IAA is also produced in microorganisms, mainly actinobacteria, in which it plays a crucial role in spore germination and cell differentiation (Numan et al., 2018). IAA-producing actinobacteria can either biosynthesize IAA through the tryptophan-dependent pathway or the tryptophan-independent pathway (Duca et al., 2014).

The endogenous IAA synthesized by plants along with the IAA produced by actinobacteria stimulates root elongation, ET synthesis and ACC production, making the IAA-producing actinobacteria a significant plant growth promoter (Wahyudi et al., 2019). Anwar et al. (2016) isolated 98 actinobacteria from tomato and wheat plants, and three isolates produced the highest concentrations of IAA. At 500 μ g/ mL L-tryptophan, *Streptomyces nobilis* WA-3 produced 79.5 μ g/ mL IAA, whereas *Streptomyces kunmingenesis* WC-3 and *Streptomyces enissocaesilis* TA-3 synthesized 79.23 and 69.26 μ g/mL IAA, respectively. *S. nobilis* WA-3 along with the other IAA producers were applied as a PGPA on wheat seeds. It has been found that *S. nobilis* WA-3 can enhance shoot length by 65%, root length by 81% and the fresh and dry weights of the plant by 85% compared to control plants.

1.4.8.2 Production of ACCD

PGPR may promote plant growth directly through the production of ACCD. This enzyme reduces the elevated levels of endogenous ET in plants that are overexpressed as a response to salt-induced stress (Glick et al., 1998; Mayak et al., 2004; El-Tarabily, 2008). ACCD hydrolyzes ACC, the direct precursor of ET into ammonia and α -ketobutyrate, which can be used by the bacteria as nitrogen (N) and carbon (C) sources. In microorganisms, the ACCD enzyme was first reported in yeast (*Hansenula saturnus*; Honma & Shimomura, 1978). The production of ACCD has also been reported in PGPR, *Pseudomonas* (Li et al., 2011) and *Bacillus* (Kumar et al., 2014) as well as actinobacteria (El-Tarabily, 2008). ACCD is localized in the cytoplasm of the microorganisms; therefore, it requires the secretion of its substrate ACC in plant tissues to be hydrolyzed (Glick et al., 2007).

The potential ability of ACCD-producing PGPR to lower Et levels *in planta* was first suggested in the model reported by Glick et al. (1998). In this model, the secreted nutrients and tryptophan from plant roots recruit PGPR to bind to the surfaces of the tissue.

The bacteria then produce IAA that along with the endogenous IAA, either stimulate root elongation or synthesize ACC. A portion of this ACC is exuded and taken up by the ACCD-producing bacteria to be cleaved into ammonia and α -ketobutyrate. This directly reduces the level of endogenous ET; thus, enhancing plant growth (Figure 3).

Several studies have reported the use of salt-tolerant actinobacteria to not only limit the negative effect of salt stress on plants but also to promote growth. The *Streptomyces* sp. strain PGPA39 that exhibited ACCD enzyme activity with high IAA levels, P-solubilization and tolerance to 1 mol of NaCl enhanced tolerance of salinity in cherry tomato (Solanum lycopersicum) under greenhouse conditions (Palaniyandi et al., 2014). The same strain enhanced the overall growth of seedlings up to 60 days. Inoculated-tomato seedlings with Streptomyces sp. PGPA39 further increased the total dry weight, chlorophyll content and proline levels compared to control plants. In another study by Albdaiwi et al. (2019), nine halotolerant bacterial isolates possessing ACCD activity also enhanced the salinity tolerance of wheat (Triticum turgidum). The bacterial isolates belonging to Firmicutes, Proteobacteria and actinobacteria phyla, showed plant growthtraits including auxin and siderophore production promoting and inorganic P-solubilization. The PGPR strains also increased seed germination and root length in the wheat seedlings.



Figure 3: Glick model of plant growth promoting rhizobacteria (PGPR). Adapted from (Orozco-Mosqueda et al., 2020)

1.4.8.3 Phosphate Solubilization

P is one of the essential macronutrients, that is required for plant growth and development. In the soil environment, it is mostly found in its inorganic form, where it forms insoluble mineral compounds with other ions. It is also present in the soil in an organic form that is degradable by microorganisms. However, the soluble, free P in soil is insufficient for supporting the growth of plants (Numan et al., 2018). PGPR with P-solubilizing abilities can provide soluble phosphate to plants, which can easily be taken through their root systems. The process by which PGPBs solubilize P involves the synthesis of some organic acids such as oxalic acid and citric acid (Nimaichand et al., 2016). These acids chelate the cations bound to the phosphate through their hydroxyl groups, converting P into the soluble form (Santoyo et al., 2021). Soumare et al. (2021) have isolated four P solubilizing actinobacteria belonging to Streptomyces and *Nocardiopsis* genera. Under low-P conditions all the isolates demonstrated high efficiency in P-solubilization. Under greenhouse conditions, the inoculation with these strains also resulted in a significant increase in acid and alkaline phosphatase production in the maize rhizosphere. The *in vivo* results showed that these PGPA strains improved the growth and yield of maize (Zea mays) plants, particularly, Streptomyces griseorubens and Norcardiopsis alba which enhanced the yield by 126.91% and 135.33% over the positive controls.

1.4.8.4 PGPA as Biological Control Agents

Actinobacteria can support plant growth indirectly by reducing the growth inhibitory effects of pathogenic attacks by utilizing their antibacterial activity (Celador-Lera et al., 2018). Streptomycetes have been widely applied as active biocontrol agents, effective against many pathogenic fungi (Saeed et al., 2017; Kaur et al., 2019; Al Raish et al., 2021; Al Hamad et al., 2021; Alblooshi et al., 2022; Kaur & Manhas, 2022). Kamil et al. (2018) isolated three actinobacterial isolates from the soils of the UAE that successfully inhibited the pathogenic fungus *Lasiodiplodia theobromae*, the causative agent of mango dieback disease. The three isolates: *Micromonospora tulbaghiae* UAE1, *Streptomyces cavourensis* UAE1, and *Streptomyces samsunensis* UAE produced extracellular cell-wall-degrading enzymes (CWDEs) and diffusible antifungal

metabolites. The antagonistic effect of all isolates was assessed *in vivo* under greenhouse conditions. Although all isolates significantly suppressed the fungal growth and reduced the disease symptoms on mango seedlings, *S. samsunensis* exhibited the greatest effect among the three isolates. Kaari et al. (2022) have also reported a *Streptomyces* strain UT4A49, that significantly inhibited phytopathogen *Ralstonia solanacearum* under greenhouse conditions. The antagonistic effect of *S.* UT4A49 was attributed to the production of the bioactive compound, 2,4-Di-tert-butylphenol, along with ammonia, protease, cellulase, and amylase.

1.4.9 The Importance of Tomato Crop Worldwide

In the present study, tomato was used as a model plant for investigating the growth promotion and salinity tolerance by actinobacteria isolated from the UAE rhizosphere soils. Tomato, which belongs to the Solanaceae family, is the second most-consumed vegetable worldwide and is considered a highly valuable agricultural and economic product (Rao et al., 2020). It is mainly cultivated in tropical and temperate climates, specifically in China, India, Turkey, Spain, and the USA, as the top five countries in tomato production (FAO, 2019). Globally, the production of tomatoes has reached 182 million tonnes in 2019, in a surface area of almost 5 million hectares. Whereas in the UAE, 63042 kg of tomato were produced in 2020 in an area of 684 hectares (FAOSTAT, 2020). Tomato has high nutritional values as it contains vitamins A, C and B complex as well as Fe and carotenoids (Domínguez et al., 2020). It is also considered a low-calorie vegetable with 20 calories per fruit. Tomato is a fast-growing, brittle tree, reaching between 3.0-5 ft in height (Fanasca et al., 2006). The salinity of the irrigation water negatively affects seed germination and flowering and inhibits fruit development in tomato, causing significant economic losses (Ghanem et al., 2009).

Chapter 2: Methods

2.1 Soil Sample Collection and Treatment

Forty-three soil samples were collected from the rhizospheres of different halotolerant plants including *Atriplex leucoclada*, *Sesuvium verrucosum*, *Portulaca oleracea*, *Zygophyllum mandaveli*, *Amaranthus graecizans*. The soil samples were collected from Sweihan area in Abu Dhabi-UAE (24°24'09.2"N 55°05'42.3"E). Sweihan is an agricultural area, rich in private farms irrigated with ground water. However, the groundwater in this area is characterized by high salinity (Al-Alawi, 2014).

To lower the numbers of the bacteria other than actinobacteria, soil samples were air-dried for 4 days at 25°C (Williams et al., 1972). Samples were then sieved to eliminate plant debris and pebbles and stored in sterile containers for further experiments. In order to minimize the growth of Gram-negative bacteria and to isolate non-*Streptomycete* actinobacteria, heat treatment technique was applied to soil samples, of which 10 g were dry-heated in the oven at 120°C for 1 hour (Nonomura & Ohara, 1969).

2.2 Isolation and Culture of Actinobacteria

The soil dilution method was used to isolate actinobacteria from the soil samples. Ten grams of each soil sample were mixed with 90 mL of deionized water and placed in the shaker for 30 minutes. The soil solutions were serially diluted to 10^{-2} - 10^{-5} . From each dilution, 0.2 mL aliquots were spread into inorganic Starch Nitrate Agar (SNA; Küster, 1959). Three replicates were made for each dilution and the plates were kept in dark at 28°C for 7-10 days. For the dry-heated soil samples, the same technique was applied and serial dilutions to 10^{-1} - 10^{-3} were prepared. Aliquots (0.3 mL) were spread on SNA medium amended with 50 µg/mL cycloheximide (Sigma–Aldrich).

After the completion of the incubation period, colonies of actinobacteria were selected and isolated based on their morphology and were streaked on oatmeal yeast extract agar (OMYEA) plates (Küster, 1959). Actinobacterial cultures were repeatedly streaked on OMYEA to obtain pure bacterial colonies; and were maintained for 5 months with serial subculture and were preserved at 4°C.

2.3 Assessment of Tolerance of the Isolates to Different NaCl Concentrations

All isolated actinobacterial cultures were tested for their ability to tolerate salt on SNA media prepared with 40 g/L (4%) and 80 g/L (8%) of NaCl in triplicates and incubated in dark at 28°C for 7 days (Williams et al., 1972). The cultures that presented strong growth on SNA containing 4% NaCl were considered halotolerant as suggested by (Sharma et al., 2016); thus, they were applied to SNA containing 8% NaCl.

2.4 Qualitative Determination of ACCD Production

All the salt-tolerant actinobacteria were screened qualitatively for their PGP characteristics. The production of ACCD was tested using Dworkin and Foster's (DF) salts minimal agar medium (Dworkin & Foster, 1958). Five-day-old actinobacterial isolates were streaked on the DF medium amended with either 2 g of $(NH_4)_2SO_4$ (control) or 3 mM ACC (Sigma) 1⁻¹, as a sole nitrogen (N) source. The salt medium was autoclaved prior to adding the heat-labile ACC-filter sterilized through Millipore membranes (pore size 0.22 μ m, Millipore Corporation, MA, USA). The plates were incubated in dark at 28°C for 7 days. The isolates that grew and sporulated on the DF-ACC medium were considered as ACCD producers, due to their utilization of ACC in the medium.

2.5 Qualitative Evaluation of P-solubilization

The efficiency of the isolates to solubilize the inorganic and insoluble phosphate is evaluated using Pikovskaya's agar medium (Pikovskaya, 1948). The medium was amended with bromophenol blue as an indicator of P-solubilization. The appearance of white clear zones around the actinobacterial cultures indicates the solubilization of P.

2.6 Identification of the Actinobacterial Isolates

The most promising ACCD-producing actinobacterial isolate (+ACCD) and the non-ACCD-producing isolate (-ACCD isolate) were identified based on cultural, morphological, and physiological properties outlined by Locci (1989), which include the presence or absence of aerial mycelia, the formation of spores and substrate mycelia.

2.7 Preparation of Actinobacterial Inoculum for In Vivo Experiments

Liquid inocula of the +ACCD and -ACCD isolates were prepared for soil application in the greenhouse experiment. Isolates were cultured in ISSB and shaken for 8 days at 250 rpm at 28°C in the dark in an orbital shaker incubator. The concentration of actinobacteria in each sample was adjusted to 10⁸ CFU/mL. A volume of 100 mL inoculum of each of the two actinobacterial isolate was applied to the seedlings as a soil drench. Noncolonized ISSB broth that had been autoclaved twice served as the control.

2.8 Effect of the Most Promising Isolates Under Greenhouse Conditions

The effectiveness of the +ACCD isolate in enhancing the salinity tolerance of tomato plants (*Solanum lycopersicum*) cultivar Castlemart II grown under saline conditions was further evaluated *in vivo* in the greenhouse. In this study, seedlings were subjected to no salt stress (0 mM NaCl), moderate (60 mM NaCl), and extreme (120 mM NaCl). Salt treatments were applied by pouring 100 mL NaCl to each pot.

The treatments used for this experiment were as follow:

- 1. Control: Tomato seedlings without (0 mM NaCl), or with salt stress (60 and 120 mM NaCl).
- Tomato seedlings with the -ACCD isolate without (0 mM NaCl), or with salt stress (60 and 120 mM NaCl).
- Tomato seedlings with the +ACCD isolate without (0 mM NaCl), or with salt stress (60 and 120 mM NaCl).

For each treatment/group, three pots (each containing two seedlings), arranged in a completely randomized design, were used. The treatments were administered over 12 weeks in two phases. In the first phase, the actinobacterial isolates suspensions were applied once a week for 4 weeks in total. While in the second phase, the salinity treatment (60 and 120 mM NaCl) was applied to the seedlings two times a week for 2 weeks. All the control and inoculated seedlings were maintained under controlled greenhouse conditions of at $27^{\circ}C\pm3^{\circ}C$.

2.8.1 Morphological and Physiological Analysis of the Tomato Plants

By the end of the experiment (After 12 weeks), the plants and fruits were harvested. The following growth parameters of shoots and roots were determined: length (cm), fresh weights (g), Shoots and roots were oven-dried at 70°C for three days before recording the dry weights (g). Measurements of number of leaves, number of fruits, weight of fruits (g) were also recorded.

2.8.2 Extraction of Photosynthetic Pigments and ACC From the Tissues of the Tomato Plants

Endogenous ACC was extracted from the tissues of the shoots and roots using the method described by Lizada and Yang (1979). ACC was derivatized by adding phenylisothiocyanate (Sigma). As described by Lanneluc-Sanson et al. (1986), HPLC chromatograms were created by injecting 10 μ L of the resulting phenylthiocarbamyl-ACC samples dissolved in acetonitrile onto a 10- μ L reverse phase column (Waters Associates Bondapak C18, 4 mm × 30 cm) in a Waters Associates liquid chromatograph equipped with a differential UV detector set at 254 nm. A total of eight duplicate samples were examined.

Total chlorophyll content was determined spectrophotometrically based on the standard method of Holden (1965). To measure chlorophyll concentrations as mg/g fresh weight, 500 mg of fresh samples were coarsely chopped and maintained in a 50 mL conical flask containing 25 mL of 80% acetone. For 24 hours, these flasks were sealed with cork and kept in the dark, then the mixture was centrifuged for 15 minutes at 5000g. After decantation, the supernatant volume was increased to 40 mL using 80% acetone. The optical densities of chl a and chl b at 663 and 645 nm wave lengths were measured using a Shimadzu UV-2101/3101 PC scanning spectrophotometer (Shimadzu Corporation Analytical Instruments Division, Kyoto, Japan). The following equations were then used to calculate the total chlorophyll content:

Total chlorophyll (mg/g) = $20.2 \times \text{OD645} + 18.2 \times \text{OD663} \times \text{V}/[1000 \times \text{W}]$ (Arnon, 1949).

2.9 Statistical Analysis

All the results from the *in vivo* study were analyzed using one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's test at a significance level of 5%. The SPSS software was used to conduct all statistical analyses. The experiments were carried out three times, with the mean and standard deviation determined using Microsoft Excel 2016.

Chapter 3: Results

3.1 Isolation of Actinobacteria from Rhizosphere Soils

A total of 597 actinobacteria were isolated from all soil samples tested with serial dilutions on SNA media (Figure 4). All isolated actinobacteria were further cultured on OMYEA to determine their morphological characterization. The isolated actinobacteria were selected based on their unique morphology mostly as chalky and powdery colonies.



Figure 4: Colonies of actinobacteria isolated from the soil rhizosphere on (SNA) medium. Actinobacteria isolated from soil samples treated with (Right) and without (Left) heat (120°C)

3.2 Assessment of the Salt-Tolerance Ability in the Actinobacterial Isolates

All actinobacterial isolates were tested for their ability to tolerate 4% and 8% NaCl on SNA media (Figure 5). A total of 243 isolates showed tolerance to 4% NaCl, among which 47 isolates were able to tolerate up to 8% NaCl. For example, isolates (Sa-4, and Sa-6) tolerated up to 8% NaCl, while isolate (Sa-2) tolerated a salinity level of 4% only (Figure 5).



Figure 5: Salinity tolerance of actinobacterial isolates. Three isolates (Sa-2, Sa-4, and Sa-6) exhibited growth on SNA media supplemented with 40 g/L of NaCl (Left). Isolates Sa-4, and Sa-6 only were tolerant to 80 g/L of NaCl (Right)

3.3 In vitro Evaluation of P-solubilizing Actinobacteria

The salt-tolerant actinobacterial isolates were cultured on Pikovskaya's medium (Pikovskaya, 1948) to identify their ability to solubilize P. The development of the white halo zone around the isolates indicated their ability to solubilize P. Of all the halotolerant actinobacterial isolates, 14 isolates were P-solubilizers (Figure 6).



Figure 6: Qualitative assessment of P-solubilization on Pikovskaya's medium. Isolates Sa-2, Sa-4 exhibiting white halo zones on Pikovskaya's media, indicating P-solubilizing activity

3.4 In vitro Assessment of ACCD Production by Actinobacterial Isolates

The salt-tolerant isolates were tested for their ability to produce the enzyme ACCD. The test was conducted using the DF-(NH₄)₂SO₄ (control) or DF-ACC. Isolates were considered ACCD producers when they could grow on DF-ACC medium due to their ability to break down ACC. However, isolate Sa-4 exhibited better growth and sporulation on the DF-ACC medium, indicating higher ACCD production (Figure 7).

A summary of the 3 promising actinobacterial isolates (Sa-2, Sa-4, and Sa-6) were found to be halotolerant, P-solubilizers and ACC-producers (Table 1). For comparison purposes, the ACCD-producing actinobacterial isolate (Sa-4) and the non-ACCDproducing isolate (Sa-9) were selected for further greenhouse experiments. Sa-4 was considered as the +ACCD isolate; whereas isolate (Sa-9) was denoted as the -ACCD isolate.



Figure 7: Qualitative assessment of ACCD production on DF medium. Isolates Sa-2, Sa-4, and Sa-6 showing growth on ACC-DF medium (Left) and the control DF medium containing $(NH_4)_2SO_4$ (Right)

Table 1: A summary of the qualitative screening of actinobacterial isolates. Evaluation of tolerance to salt stress (4% and 8% NaCl), production of ACCD, and solubilization of P. NaCl, sodium chloride; ACCD; P, phosphorus; -/+, absence/presence

Isolate #	4% NaCl	8% NaCl	ACCD	P-solubilization
Sa-2	+++	-	++	+
Sa-4	+++	+++	+++	+
Sa-6	+++	++	++	-
Sa-9	++	-	-	-

3.5 Identification of the Actinobacterial Isolates

Identification of the ACCD-producing and non-ACCD-producing actinobacterial isolates, Sa-4 and Sa-9, respectively, was confirmed based on their cultural, morphological, and physiological characteristics as described by Locci (1989). Isolate Sa-4 produced grayish brown aerial mycelium with dark gray substrate mycelial growth on ISP medium after 7 days of incubation (Figure 8). The morphology and presence of aerial and substrate mycelia are consistent with the morphology of the genus *Streptomyces*.



Figure 8: Identification of the most promising ACCD-producing isolate. Aerial (left) and substrate mycelia (right) of the ACCD-producing isolate (*Streptomyces* sp. Sa-4) growing on ISP3 medium

3.6 Effect of the ACCD-producing Isolate on the Growth Parameters of Tomato in Response to Salt Stress

To assess the effect of the ACCD-producing isolate in the growth promotion of tomato under saline conditions, the seedlings were inoculated with either +ACCD or - ACCD actinobacterial isolates. In this study, seedlings were subjected to no salt stress (0 mM NaCl), 60 mM and 120 NaCl. Tomato seedlings without any isolate inoculation were used as a control treatment.

In general, there were detrimental impacts of salt stress which resulted in a reduction in growth parameters, such as root length, shoot length, fresh and dry biomass of the roots and shoots of the tomato plants, in the non-stressed/non-inoculated seedlings.

Under 120 mM salt stress, there was a significant (P < 0.05) increase in the length of shoots (Figure 9A, 9B) when seedlings were treated with +ACCD isolate in comparison to the control or -ACCD isolate treatments. Furthermore, the +ACCD isolate significantly (P < 0.05) increased the fresh (Figure 9C) and dry (Figure 9D) weights of the shoots of tomato seedlings by about 2-fold in comparison to those non-inoculated (control) or inoculated with -ACCD isolate.

The application of +ACCD isolate to the soil increased the length of the roots by almost 50% compared to the other two treatments (Figure 10A, 10B). Moreover, fresh (Figure 10C) and dry (Figure 10D) weights of roots were significantly increased by 3-fold when compared to the control/-ACCD isolate treatments. There were no significant (P > 0.05), differences; however, in growth parameters of the roots or shoots of the tomato seedlings treated with the -ACCD isolate or control under any of the salinity levels tested (Figures 9,10).

Upon harvesting, the number of fruits per plant also tripled in seedlings inoculated with +ACCD compared to those of the control seedlings after 12 weeks of inoculation (Figure 11A). The fresh weight of fruits (Figure 11B) was significantly (P < 0.05) higher in the +ACCD treatments by more than 50% than in the other two treatments.

Moreover, the number of leaves of plants was found to be higher by 2-fold in the +ACCD treatment than in the control (Figure 12A). The +ACCD isolate was also found to be effective in enhancing the total chlorophyll content in leaves of tomato seedlings

when exposed to 60 mM NaCl treatment, compared to the control or the -ACCD isolate treatments (Figure 12B).



Figure 9: Effect of the application of +ACCD isolate and the –ACCD isolate or the control on the shoot parameters of the tomato seedlings under saline conditions. Measurements of the length (A, B), the fresh (C) and the dry (D) weights of the shoots. Columns represent the mean values of three replicates, while bars represent standard deviation. Significantly different values (P<0.05) between treatments are represented by letters as evaluated by Tukey's test. Control, seedling without isolate inoculation; +ACCD, seedlings inoculated with ACCD-producing isolate; -ACCD, seedlings inoculated with non-ACCD-producing isolate



Figure 10: Effect of the application of +ACCD isolate and the –ACCD isolate or the control on the root parameters of the tomato seedlings under saline conditions. Measurements of the length (A, B), the fresh (C) and the dry (D) weights of the roots. Columns represent the mean values of three replicates, while bars represent standard deviation. Significantly different values (P<0.05) between treatments are represented by letters as evaluated by Tukey's test. Control, seedling without isolate inoculation; +ACCD, seedlings inoculated with ACCD-producing isolate; -ACCD, seedlings inoculated with non-ACCD-producing isolate



Figure 11: Effect of the application of +ACCD isolate and the –ACCD isolate or the control on the development of the tomato fruits under saline conditions. Measurements of the number of fruits (A) and fruit weight (B). Columns represent the mean values of three replicates, while bars represent Standard deviation. Significantly different values (P<0.05) between treatments are represented by letters as evaluated by Tukey's test. Control, seedling without isolate inoculation; +ACCD, seedlings inoculated with ACCD-producing isolate; -ACCD, seedlings inoculated with non-ACCD-producing isolate



Figure 12: Effect of the application of +ACCD isolate and the –ACCD isolate or the control on the tomato leaves development under saline conditions. Measurements of the number of leaves (A) and the total chlorophyll content (B) of the tomato seedlings. Columns represent the mean values of three replicates, while bars represent Standard deviation. Significantly different values (P<0.05) between treatments are represented by letters as evaluated by Tukey's test. Control, seedling without isolate inoculation; +ACCD, seedlings inoculated with ACCD-producing isolate; -ACCD, seedlings inoculated with non-ACCD-producing isolate

3.7 Assessment of Endogenous ACC Levels in the Tomato Plants

The influence of the +ACCD isolate on the growth promotion of tomato seedlings under no stress and salinity stress conditions was assessed by measuring the endogenous levels of ACC *in planta* (Figure 13). The inoculation of tomato seedlings with the +ACCD isolate significantly (P<0.05) reduced the ACC content in shoots (A) and roots (B). For example, the ACC concentrations were 60% less in both shoots and roots of the +ACCD treatment than in the control group of seedlings in response to 60 mM NaCl. The endogenous ACC contents were reduced by 24% and 32%, in roots and shoots, respectively, compared to those of control and -ACCD isolate treatments under the extreme salt stress conditions when 120 mM NaCl was used.

These results suggest that the ACCD-producing isolate (+ACCD) has the potential to relieve the negative effects of salt stress and promote the growth of tomato plants under greenhouse conditions. However, no significant differences were observed in ACC levels of shoots or roots of the control tomato seedlings, or the seedlings treated with the -ACCD isolate under both salinity levels (Figure 13A, 13B).



Figure 13: Effect of the application of +ACCD isolate and the –ACCD isolate or the control on the endogenous ACC content in the tomato seedlings under saline conditions. Measurements of the ACC content in the shoots (A) and the roots (B) of the tomato seedlings. Columns represent the mean values of three replicates, while bars represent Standard deviation. Significantly different values (P<0.05) between treatments are represented by letters as evaluated by Tukey's test. Control, seedling without isolate inoculation; +ACCD, seedlings inoculated with ACCD-producing isolate; -ACCD, seedlings inoculated with non-ACCD-producing isolate

Chapter 4: Discussion

Abiotic stress, such as drought and salt, lowers crop yield (Numan et al., 2018), posing a serious threat to global food security. In response to salt stress, an abrupt rise in ET concentration occurs and damages the plant morphology, physiology, molecular, and metabolism (Glick et al., 1998; El-Tarabily, 2008; Numan et al., 2018). Therefore, reducing ET contents in stressed plants is critical for enhancing crop yield.

PGPR play an essential role in sustainable agriculture, due to their ability to support plant growth under various stresses by lowering elevated ET levels and increasing nutrient uptake (El-Tarabily et al., 2019, Tolba et al., 2019; Mathew et al., 2020). In addition, PGPA have high resilience to arid and dry environments. They can also adapt to extreme environmental conditions that arise from their ability to form spores and survive for prolonged periods in the soil (Goodfellow & Williams, 1983; El-Tarabily et al., 2020). PGPA are well known for their ability to improve the growth of tomato plants under salt stress. For example, *Streptomyces* sp. KLBMP 5084 promoted the growth of tomato seedlings under salt-stress (Gong et al., 2020). Similarly, Rangseekaew et al. (2022), isolated *Dermacoccus abyssi* MT1.1T, a salt-tolerant actinobacterium, that enhanced the shoot length, dry weight, total chlorophyll content, and sugars content in tomato seedlings under 150 mM NaCl conditions. Therefore, I hypothesized that ACCD-producing rhizosphere-competent actinobacteria can increase salinity tolerance and stimulate the growth of tomato plants in the UAE.

Production of ACCD by some PGPR/PGPA is one of the direct mechanisms of plant growth promotion. This enzyme breaks down ACC (the immediate precursor of ET) into α-ketobutyrate and ammonia (Glick et al., 1998; Mayak et al., 2004). Singh et al. (2022) has demonstrated that inoculating wheat plant with the ACCD-producing soil bacterium *Enterobacter cloacae* (ZNP-4), significantly improved various growth parameters under salt-stress (150 mM and 200 mM NaCl). In addition, two ACCD-producing, actinobacterial isolates: *Streptomyces* sp. strain RA04 and *Nocardiopsis* sp. strain RA07 exhibited multiple PGP traits and promoted the growth of *Sorghum bicolor* by lowering the ET levels *in planta* (Silambarasan et al., 2022a). Hence, the enzymatic activity of ACCD determines the levels of endogenous ET in stressed plants.

Chemical inhibitors of ET, such as aminooxyacetic acid (AOA), copper sulphate (CuSO4), and silver ions (Ag+), can be applied as plant growth promoters; however, they are not favored due to their accumulation and toxicity in plant tissues (Ghosh et al., 2018). Unlike these chemical compounds, ACCD from microorganisms (e.g., PGPA) has the option of offering an eco-friendly and safer plant growth promotion. In the present study, we aimed at isolating salt-tolerant, ACCD-producing PGPA from various rhizospheres in the UAE. According to Ruppel et al. (2013), the application of microbes isolated from the rhizosphere of halophytes has led to increased plant growth and improved soil fertility under stress conditions. This could be attributed to their capabilities to withstand more than 30% NaCl concentrations.

P is the second most essential element for plant growth. In general, all the soluble forms of P are present as 0.1% of the total soil phosphate only (Nimaichand et al., 2016). In addition, P is linked directly to increased biomass production of plants (Hamdali et al., 2008; El-Tarabily et al., 2021a). Here, the process of the isolation of actinobacteria from the rhizosphere resulted in 491 isolates able to tolerate up to 8% NaCl, of which 14 were found to be strong P-solubilizers on Pikovskaya's media. According to the presence or absence of aerial mycelia, and the formation of spores and substrate mycelia, the isolates were morphologically identified to the genus level. All identified actinobacterial isolates belonged to Streptomyces spp. These findings were similar to other studies reporting Psolubilization by actinobacteria. According to Silambarasan et al. (2022b), the application of Streptomyces corchorusii strain CASL5 significantly increased the uptake of P from the soil under salt-stresses conditions. The P-solubilization capability of this isolate led to increased chlorophyll content in the leaves of the tomato seedlings and induced the overall growth of the plant. Moreover, Streptomyces sp. RHS33 was reported to promote the growth of tomato plants by enhancing fresh and dry weights and P uptake from the soil (El-Badan et al., 2019). Therefore, the ability of PGPR to solubilize inorganic P is one of the major characteristics that affect plant growth.

The halotolerant actinobacterial isolates were also *in vitro* evaluated for ACCD production. Three high salt-tolerant isolates were found to produce ACCD at varying levels. The isolate that showed excellent growth and heavy sporulation on the DF medium was considered as the ACCD-producing isolate (+ACCD) and was selected for *in vivo*

study in the greenhouse. One of the key characteristics shared by all plant growthpromoting bacteria is the production of ACC deaminase and the use of ACC as a sole source of nitrogen. As the level of ACC in plant tissues decreases, the amount of ethylene decreases, and plants are protected from the inhibitory effects of stress ethylene (Palaniyandi et al., 2014; Moon & Ali 2022).

In the *in vivo* study, the effect of the +ACCD isolate on the growth promotion of tomato plants was investigated in the greenhouse in response to different salt concentrations (0, 60, and 120 mM NaCl). In general, the +ACCD isolate enhanced the lengths as well as the fresh and dry biomass of shoots and roots of tomato plants in comparison with the control (no isolate) and the non-ACCD-producing isolate (-ACCD). Here, the ACCD-producing isolate enhanced the salinity tolerance of tomato. This was evident from the increment in the weight and number of fruits, number of leaves, and total chlorophyll contents compared to the other two treatments. Similarly, Djebaili et al. (2021) reported the isolation of fourteen rhizosphere-competent actinobacterial isolates that induced the salinity tolerance of Triticum durum up to 1 M NaCl. Most of those isolates produced ACCD, IAA, and solubilized inorganic phosphate. They increased total chlorophyll content and enhanced the plant length, yield, and biomass, in comparison to uninoculated plants, both with and without salt. Likewise, Streptomyces hydrogenans DH16, rhizosphere-competent, ACCD-producing isolate with plant growth-promoting characteristics was applied to tomato seedlings. S. hydrogenans DH16, enhanced the shoot and root length, lateral roots, and fresh and dry weights (Kaur & Manhas, 2022).

The outcomes of the current study revealed that there was a significant reduction in the endogenous ACC content in the root and shoot tissues by four- and three-fold, respectively. Our results are in agreement with another study that reported the inoculation of gray mangrove (*Avicennia marina*), with the ACCD-producing isolate *Streptomyces ferrugineus* under greenhouse conditions. *S. ferrugineus* significantly reduced the ACC levels in the shoots and roots of the mangrove seedlings *in planta* while increasing the dry biomass of the shoots and roots (El-Tarabily et al., 2021a).

The findings of the greenhouse experiments were consistent with recent studies reporting halotolerant, ACCD-producing actinobacteria that promoted plant growth

through lowering endogenous ACC levels. El-Tarabily et al. (2019) assessed the application of salt-tolerant actinobacterial isolate *Micromonospora chalcea* UAE1 to promote the growth of *Salicornia bigelovii* plants under greenhouse conditions. *M. chalcea* UAE1 significantly induced the growth of the seedlings, increases the concentration of photosynthetic pigments while reducing the endogenous ACC levels in the shoots and roots of *S. bigelovii*.

As suggested by Glick et al. (2007), the growth promotion of tomato observed, in the current study, could be attributed to the enzymatic activity of ACCD possessed by the Sa-4 isolate, which resulted in the reduction of ET in plant tissue. Moreover, the increase in the dry biomass of the seedlings could be attributed to the induction of the photosynthetic pigments. These findings support earlier studies linking the improvement in growth of tomato inoculated with PGPA to the induction chlorophyll content. For example, *Streptomyces* sp. strain PGPA39 (Palaniyandi et al., 2014), and *Dermacoccus abyssi* MT1.1T (Rangseekaew et al., 2022). However, other growth-promoting mechanisms, that were not tested in this study could have attributed to the growth promotion of the tomato seedlings.

The present study reported the isolation of actinobacteria from the UAE rhizosphere based on their tolerance to NaCl, P-solubilization, and ACCD-production. The findings of the *in vivo* study suggest that the +ACCD isolate has the ability of to enhance the salinity tolerance of the tomato seedlings under greenhouse conditions. This is because the +ACCD isolate increased the length, fresh and dry biomass of the roots and shoots, while reducing the endogenous ACC levels that is associated with stress ET.

Although the current research focused on relieving the damage caused by salt stress using ACCD, combining more actinobacterial isolates with other plant growth promoting traits would in higher yield of the tomato plants. Therefore, future experiments should focus on screening the all the ACCD-producing isolates for plant growth regulators such as IAA, siderophores and polyamines, to possibly apply them in consortia with the +ACCD isolate. This approach could also be applied to other crops to eventually promote their growth and enhance yield and productivity in the field under salt-stress conditions.

Chapter 5: Conclusion

This research reports the isolation of a *Streptomyces* isolate, namely Sa-4, from the UAE rhizosphere soils with promising high salt tolerance and ACCD synthesis. The *in vivo* results demonstrated the ability of this isolate to support the growth of tomato plants in conditions with high salt stress. The greenhouse studies revealed that the ACCD-producing isolate could be applied as a biological fertilizer to alleviate salinity stress in soils and water associated with irrigation systems in the UAE. Thus, the greenhouse experiment is the first step to apply such a "green" approach to uncover the ability of the ACCD-producing isolate under salt stress conditions on a larger scale *i.e.*, open field. Future field experiments are required to assess the effect of this actinobacterial candidate along with other PGPA to enhance the growth and increase the productivity of tomato under normal and salt-stressed field conditions.

References

- Abdulkhair, W. M., & Alghuthaymi, M. A. (2016). Enzymes and phytohormones from micromonospora. In D. Dhanasekaran, & Y. Jiang (Eds.), *Actinobacteria: Basics* and biotechnological applications (pp. 291-313). IntechOpen. doi: https://doi.org/10.5772/62329
- Al Hamad, B. M., Al Raish, S. M., Ramadan, G. A., Saeed, E. E., Alameri, S. S. A., Al Senaani, S. S., AbuQamar, S. F., & El-Tarabily, K. A. (2021). Effectiveness of augmentative biological control of *Streptomyces griseorubens* UAE2 depends on 1-aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylic acid deaminase activity gainst *Neoscytalidium dimidiatum*. *Journal of Fungi*, 7(11), 885. doi: https://doi.org/10.3390/jof7110885
- Al Raish, S. M., Saeed, E. -S, Alyafei, D. M., El-Tarabily, K. A., & AbuQamar, S. F. (2021). Evaluation of streptomycete actinobacterial isolates as biocontrol agents against royal poinciana stem canker disease caused by the fungal pathogen *Neoscytalidium dimidiatum. Biological Control, 164,* 104783. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocontrol.2021.104783
- Al-Alawi, A. M. (2014). Groundwater Assessment in Sweihan Region, the Northeast United Arab Emirates [Master thesis, United Arab Emirates University]. https:// scholarworks.uaeu.ac.ae/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1051&context=all_theses
- Albdaiwi, R. N., Khaymi-Horani, H., Ayad, J. Y., Alananbeh, K. M., Kholoud, M., & Al-Sayaydeh, R. (2019). Isolation and characterization of halotolerant plant growth promoting rhizobacteria from durum wheat (*Triticum turgidum* subsp. durum) cultivated in saline areas of the dead sea region. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 10, 1639. doi: https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2019.01639
- Alblooshi, A. A., Gouthaman, P. P., Saeed, E. E., Ramadan, G. A., Tariq, S., Altaee, A. S., El-Tarabily, K. A., & AbuQamar, S. F. (2022). Biocontrol potential of endophytic actinobacteria against *Fusarium solani*, the causal agent of sudden decline syndrome on date palm in the UAE. *Journal of Fungi*, 8(1), 8. doi: https://doi.org/10.3390/jof8010008
- Anandan, R., Dharumadurai, D., & Manogaran, G. P. (2016). An Introduction to Actinobacteria. In D. Dhanasekaran, & Y. Jiang (Eds.), Actinobacteria: Basics and biotechnological applications (pp. 3-37). IntechOpen. doi: https://doi.org/10.5772/62329

- Anwar, S., Ali, B., & Sajid, I. (2016). Screening of rhizospheric actinomycetes for various *in-vitro* and *in-vivo* plant growth promoting (PGP) traits and for agroactive compounds. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 7, 1334. doi: https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2016.01334
- Arasu, M. V., Esmail, G. A., & Al-Dhabi, N. A. (2016). Hypersaline actinomycetes and their biological applications. In D. Dhanasekaran, & Y. Jiang (Eds.), *Actinobacteria: Basics and biotechnological applications* (pp. 229-245). IntechOpen. doi: https://doi.org/10.5772/61065
- Arnon, D. I. (1949). Copper enzymes in isolated chloroplasts. Polyphenoloxidase in *Beta* vulgaris. Plant Physiology, 24(1), 1-15. doi: https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.24.1.1
- Barka, E., Vatsa, P., Sanchez, L., Gaveau-Vaillant, N., Jacquard, C., Klenk, H.P., & Clément, C., Ouhdouch, Y. & van Wezel, G.P. (2016). Taxonomy, physiology, and natural products of Actinobacteria. *Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews*, 80(1), 1-43. doi: https://doi.org/10.1128/MMBR.00019-15
- Beneduzi, A., Ambrosini, A., & Passaglia, L. M. P. (2012). Plant growth-promoting rhizobacteria (PGPR): Their potential as antagonists and biocontrol agents. *Genetics and Molecular Biology*, 35(4), 1044-1051. doi: https://doi.org/10.1590/s1415-47572012000600020
- Bohlin, J., Eldholm, V., Pettersson, J.H.O., Brynildsrud, O., & Snipen, L. (2017). The nucleotide composition of microbial genomes indicates differential patterns of selection on core and accessory genomes. *BMC Genomics*, 18(1), 151. doi: https://doi.org/10.1186/s12864-017-3543-7
- Carvalho, M. F., Ma, Y., Oliveira, R. S., & Freitas, H. (2017). Endophytic actinobacteria for sustainable agricultural applications. In D. K. Maheshwari & K. Annapurna (Eds.), *Endophytes: Crop productivity and protection* (pp. 163-189). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-66544-3_8
- Celador-Lera, L., Jiménez-Gómez A., Menéndez E., & Rivas R. (2018). Biofertilizers based on bacterial endophytes isolated from cereals: Potential solution to enhance these crops. In V. S. Meena (Ed.), *Role of rhizospheric microbes in soil* (pp. 175-203). Springer. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-8402-7_7
- Cho, S.-T., Chang, H.-H., Egamberdieva, D., Kamilova, F., Lugtenberg, B., Kuo, & C.-H. (2015). Genome analysis of *Pseudomonas fluorescens* PCL1751: A rhizobacterium that controls root diseases and alleviates salt stress for its plant host. *PLoS One*, *10*(10), e0140231. doi: https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0140231

- Djebaili, R., Pellegrini, M., Rossi, M., Forni, C., Smati, M., Del Gallo, M., & Kitouni, M. (2021). Characterization of plant growth-promoting traits and inoculation effects on *Triticum durum* of actinomycetes isolates under salt stress conditions. *Soil Systems*, 5(2),26. doi: https://doi.org/10.3390/soilsystems5020026
- Domínguez, R., Gullón, P., Pateiro, M., Munekata, P. E. S., Zhang, W., & Lorenzo, J. M. (2020). Tomato as potential source of natural additives for meat industry. A review. *Antioxidants*, 9(1), 73. doi: https://doi.org/10.3390/antiox9010073
- Duca, D., Lorv, J., Patten, C. L., Rose, D., & Glick, B. R. (2014). Indole-3-acetic acid in plant-microbe interactions. *Antonie Van Leeuwenhoek*, 106(1), 85-125. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s10482-013-0095-y
- Dworkin, M., & Foster, J. W. (1958). Experiments with some microorganisms which utilize ethane and hydrogen. *Journal of Bacteriology*, 75(5), 592-603. doi: https://doi.org/10.1128/jb.75.5.592-603.1958
- EAD, Abu Dhabi State of Environment Report. (2017). Environmental agency: Abu Dhabi, UAE, Abu Dhabi state of environment report. Retrieved September 10, 2021, from https://www.soe.ae/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/EAD-full-report.pdf
- El-Badan, D. E. S., Badry, H. H., Medhat, H., Ghozlan, H., & Sabry, S. A. F. (2019).
 Evaluation for rock phosphate solubilization using *Streptomyces* sp. RHS33. *Advances in Applied Microbial Biology*, 1(1), 1-11
- El-Tarabily, K. A. (2008). Promotion of tomato (*Lycopersicon esculentum* Mill.) plant growth by rhizosphere competent 1-aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylic acid deaminase-producing streptomycete actinomycetes. *Plant and Soil, 308*, 161-174. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-008-9616-2
- El-Tarabily, K., AlKhajeh, A. S., Ayyash, M. M., Alnuaimi, L. H., Sham, A.,
 ElBaghdady, K. Z., Tariq, S., & AbuQamar, S. F. (2019). Growth promotion of *Salicornia bigelovii* by Micromonospora chalcea UAE1, an endophytic 1-aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylic acid deaminase-producing actinobacterial isolate. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, *10*, 1694.
 doi: https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2019.01694
- El-Tarabily, K. A., ElBaghdady, K. Z., AlKhajeh, A. S., Aljneibi, S. R., El-Keblawy, A., & AbuQamar, S. F. (2020). Polyamine-producing actinobacteria enhance biomass production and seed yield in *Salicornia bigelovii*. *Biology and Fertility of Soils*, 56(4), 499-519. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s00374-020-01450-3

- El-Tarabily, K. A., Ramadan, G. A., Elbadawi, A. A., Hassan, A. H., Tariq, S., Ghazal,
 E. W., Abo Gamar, M. I. & AbuQamar, S. F. (2021a). The marine endophytic polyamine-producing *Streptomyces mutabilis* UAE1 isolated from extreme niches in the Arabian Gulf promotes the performance of mangrove (*Avicennia marina*) seedlings under greenhouse conditions. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, *8*, 710200. doi: https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2021.710200
- Fanasca, S., Colla, G., Maiani, G., Venneria, E., Rouphael, Y., Azzini, E., & Saccardo, F. (2006). Changes in antioxidant content of tomato fruits in response to cultivar and nutrient solution composition. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*, 54(12), 319-4325. doi: https://doi.org/10.1021/jf0602572
- FAOSTAT, 2020. Food and agriculture organization of the united nations statistical. Retrieved August 7th,2021, from https://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data/QCL
- Database. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO), (2019). The state of food and agriculture. Retrieved August 10th,2021, from http://www.fao.org/3/CA6030EN/CA6030EN.pdf
- Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO), (2021). Global map of salt affected soils. Retrieved (08/03/2022) from (https://www.fao.org/3/cb7247en/cb7247en.pdf)
- Forni, C., Duca, D., & Glick, B. R. (2017). Mechanisms of plant response to salt and drought stress and their alteration by rhizobacteria. *Plant and Soil*, 410, 335-356. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-016-3007-x
- Gamalero, E., & Glick, B. (2012). Ethylene and abiotic stress tolerance in plants. In P. Ahmad & M.N.V. Prasad (Eds.), *Environmental adaptations and stress tolerance* of plants in the era of climate change (pp. 395-412). Springer. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4614-0815-4_18
- Ghanem, M., Elteren, J., Albacete, A., Quinet, M., Martínez-Andújar, C., Kinet, J. M., Pérez-Alfocea, F., & Lutts, S. (2009). Impact of salinity on early reproductive physiology of tomato (*Solanum lycopersicum*) in relation to a heterogeneous distribution of toxic ions in flower organs. *Functional Plant Biology*, 36(2), 125-136. doi: https://doi.org/10.1071/FP08256
- Ghosh, P. K., De, T. K., & Maiti, T. K. (2018). Role of ACC deaminase as a stress ameliorating enzyme of plant growth-promoting rhizobacteria useful in stress agriculture: A review. In V. S. Meena (Ed.), *Role of rhizospheric microbes in soil* (pp. 57-106). Springer. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-8402-7_3

- Glick, B. (2013). Bacteria with ACC deaminase can promote plant growth and help to feed the world. *Microbiological Research*, 169(1), 30-39. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.micres.2013.09.009
- Glick, B. R., Penrose, D. M., & Li, J. (1998). A model for the lowering of plant ethylene concentrations by plant growth-promoting bacteria. *Journal of Theoretical Biology*, 190(1), 63-68. doi: https://doi.org/10.1006/jtbi.1997.0532
- Glick, B. R., Todorovic, B., Czarny, J., Cheng, Z., Duan, J., & McConkey, B. (2007).
 Promotion of plant growth by bacterial ACC deaminase. *Critical Reviews in Plant Sciences*, 26(5-6), 227-242. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/07352680701572966
- Glick, B. R., & Gamalero, E. (2021). Recent developments in the study of plant microbiomes. *Microorganisms*, 9(7), 1533. doi: https://doi.org/10.3390/microorganisms9071533
- Gong, Y., Chen, L. J., Pan, S. Y., Li, X. W., Xu, M. J., Zhang, C. M., Xing, K., & Qin, S. (2020). Antifungal potential evaluation and alleviation of salt stress in tomato seedlings by a halotolerant plant growth-promoting actinomycete *Streptomyces* sp. KLBMP5084. *Rhizosphere*, *16*, 100262. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rhisph.2020.100262
- Goodfellow, M., & Williams, S. T. (1983). Ecology of actinomycetes. Annual Review of Microbiology, 37, 189-216. doi: https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.mi.37.100183.001201
- Gupta, S., & Pandey, S. (2019). ACC deaminase producing bacteria with multifarious plant growth promoting traits alleviates salinity stress in french bean (*Phaseolus vulgaris*) plants. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 10, 1506. doi: https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2019.01506
- Habib, S. H., Kausar, H., & Saud, H. M. (2016). Plant growth-promoting rhizobacteria enhance salinity stress tolerance in okra through ROS-scavenging enzymes. *BioMed Research International*, 2016, 6284547. doi: https://doi.org/10.1155/2016/6284547
- Hamdali, H., Hafidi, M., Virolle, M. V., & Ouhdouch, Y. (2008). Rock phosphate solubilizing actinomycetes: Screening for plant growth-promoting activities. *World Journal of Microbiology and Biotechnology*, *24*, 2565-2575. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11274-008-9817-0
- Holden, M. (1965). Chlorophylls. In T. W. Goodwin (Ed.), *Chemistry and biochemistry* of plant pigments (pp. 462-488). Academic Press.

- Honma, M., & Shimomura, T. (1978). Metabolism of 1-aminocyclopropane-1carboxylic acid. Agricultural and Biological Chemistry, 42(10), 1825-1831. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/00021369.1978.10863261
- Houben, M., & Van de Poel, B. (2019). 1-Aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylic acid oxidase (ACO): The enzyme that makes the plant hormone ethylene. *Frontiers in Plant Science*, 10, 695. doi: https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2019.00695
- Jamil, A., Riaz, S., Ashraf, M., & Foolad, M. R. (2011). Gene expression profiling of plants under salt stress. *Critical Reviews in Plant Sciences*, 30(5), 435-458. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/07352689.2011.605739
- Jiang, Y., Li, Q., Chen, X., & Jiang, C. (2016). Isolation and cultivation methods of actinobacteria. In D. Dhanasekaran, & Y. Jiang (Eds.), *Actinobacteria: Basics and biotechnological applications* (pp. 39-57). IntechOpen. doi: https://doi.org/10.5772/61457
- Kaari, M., Joseph, J., Manikkam, R., Sreenivasan, A., & Venugopal, G. (2022).
 Biological control of *Streptomyces* sp. UT4A49 to suppress tomato bacterial wilt disease and its metabolite profiling. *Journal of King Saud University-Science*, 34, 101688. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jksus.2021.101688
- Kamil, F. H., Saeed, E. E., El-Tarabily, K. A., & AbuQamar, S. F. (2018). Biological control of mango dieback disease caused by *Lasiodiplodia theobromae* using streptomycete and non-streptomycete actinobacteria in the United Arab Emirates. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 9, 829. doi: https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2018.00829
- Kaur, T., Rani, R., & Manhas, R. K. (2019). Biocontrol and plant growth promoting potential of phylogenetically new *Streptomyces* sp. MR14 of rhizospheric origin. *AMB Express*, 9(1), 125. doi: https://doi.org/10.1186/s13568-019-0849-7
- Kaur, T., & Manhas, R. K. (2022). Evaluation of ACC deaminase and indole acetic acid production by Streptomyces hydrogenans DH16 and its effect on plant growth promotion. *Biocatalysis and Agricultural Biotechnology*, 42, 102321. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bcab.2022.102321
- Khare, E., Mishra, J., & Arora, N. K. (2018). Multifaceted interactions between endophytes and plant: Developments and prospects. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 9, 2732. doi: https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2018.02732
- Kumar, A., Kumar, A., & Pratush, A. (2014). Molecular diversity and functional variability of environmental isolates of *Bacillus* species. *SpringerPlus*, *3*, 1-11. doi: https://doi.org/10.1186/2193-1801-3-312

- Kurtböke, D. I., Chen, C. F., & Williams, S. T. (1992). Use of polyvalent phage for reduction of streptomycetes on soil dilution plates. *Journal of Applied Bacteriology*, 72(2), 103-111. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2672.1992.tb01810.x
- Küster, E. (1959). Outline of a comparative study of criteria used in characterization of the actinomycetes. *International Journal of Systematic and Evolutionary Microbiology*, 9(2), 97-104. doi: https://doi.org/10.1099/0096266X-9-2-97
- Lanneluc-Sanson, D., Phan, C. T., & Granger, R. L. (1986). Analysis by reverse-phase high-pressure liquid chromatography of phenylisothiocyanate-deriderivatized 1aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylic acid in apple extracts. *Analytical Biochemestry*, 155(2), 322-327. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/0003-2697(86)90441-0
- Li, Z., Chang, S., Lin, L., Li, Y., & An, Q. (2011). A colorimetric assay of 1aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylate (ACC) based on ninhydrin reaction for rapid screening of bacteria containing ACC deaminase. *Letters in Applied Microbiology*, 53(2), 178-185. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1472-765X.2011.03088.x
- Li, Q., Chen, X., Jiang, Y., & Jiang, C. (2016a). Cultural, physiological, and biochemical identification of actinobacteria. In D. Dhanasekaran, & Y. Jiang (Eds.), *Actinobacteria: Basics and biotechnological applications* (pp. 87-111). IntechOpen. doi: https://doi.org/10.5772/61462
- Li, Q., Chen, X., Jiang, Y., & Jiang, C. (2016b). Morphological identification of actinobacteria. In D. Dhanasekaran, & Y. Jiang (Eds.), *Actinobacteria: Basics and biotechnological applications* (pp. 59-86). IntechOpen. doi: https://doi.org/10.5772/61461
- Lizada, M. C., & Yang, S. F. (1979). A simple and sensitive assay for 1aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylic acid. *Analytical Biochemestry*, *100*(1), 140-145. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/0003-2697(79)90123-4
- Locci, R. (1989). *Streptomyces* and related genera. In ST Williams, ME Sharpe, & JG Holt (Eds.), *Bergey's manual of systematic bacteriology* (pp. 2451-2508). Williams and Wilkins.
- Machado, R. M. A., & Serralheiro, R. P. (2017). Soil salinity: Effect on vegetable crop growth. management practices to prevent and mitigate soil salinization. *Horticulturae*, 3(2), 30. doi: https://doi.org/10.3390/horticulturae3020030

- Mathew, B. T., Torky, Y., Amin, A., Mourad, A. I., Ayyash, M. M., El-Keblawy, A., Hilal-Alnaqbi, A., AbuQamar, S. F., & El-Tarabily, K. A. (2020). Halotolerant marine rhizosphere-competent actinobacteria promote *Salicornia bigelovii* growth and seed production using seawater irrigation. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 11, 552. doi: https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2020.00552
- Mayak, S., Tirosh, T., & Glick, B. R. (2004). Plant growth-promoting bacteria confer resistance in tomato plants to salt stress. *Plant Physiology and Biochemistry*, 42(6), 565-572. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.plaphy.2004.05.009
- Moon, Y. S., and Ali, S. (2022). Possible mechanisms for the equilibrium of ACC and role of ACC deaminase-producing bacteria. *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology*, 106(3), 877-887. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s00253-022-11772-x
- Nascimento, F., Rossi, M., & Glick, B. (2016). Role of ACC deaminase in stress control of leguminous plants. *International Journal of Agronomy*, 2016, 1369472. doi: https://doi.org/10.1155/2016/1369472
- Nimaichand S., Devi A. M., & Li, W. J. (2016). Direct plant growth-promoting ability of actinobacteria in grain legumes. In G. Subramaniam, S. Arumugam, V. Rajendran (Eds.), *Plant growth promoting actinobacteria* (pp. 1-16). Springer. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-0707-1_1
- Nonomura, H., & Ohara, Y. (1969). Distribution of actinomycetes in soil. VI. A culture method effective for both preferential isolation and enumeration of *Microbispora* and *Streptosporangium* strains in soil. *Journal of Fermentation Technology*, 47, 463-469
- Numan, M., Bashir, S., Khan, Y., Mumtaz, R., Shinwari, Z.K., Khan, A.L., Khan, A. & Ahmed, A.H. (2018). Plant growth promoting bacteria as an alternative strategy for salt tolerance in plants: A review. *Microbiological Research*, 209, 21-32. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.micres.2018.02.003
- Orozco-Mosqueda, M. C., Glick, B. R., & Santoyo, G. (2020). ACC deaminase in plant growth-promoting bacteria (PGPB): An efficient mechanism to counter salt stress in crops. *Microbiological Research*, 235, 126439. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.micres.2020.126439
- Palaniyandi, S. A., Damodharan, K., Yang, S. H., & Suh, J. W. (2014). Streptomyces sp. strain PGPA39 alleviates salt stress and promotes growth of 'Micro Tom'tomato plants. Journal of Applied Microbiology, 117, 766-773. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/jam.12563

- Paul, D., & Lade, H. (2014). Plant-growth-promoting rhizobacteria to improve crop growth in saline soils: A review. Agronomy for Sustainable Development, 34, 737-752. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s13593-014-0233-6
- Prudence, S. M., Addington, E., Castaño-Espriu, L., Mark, D. R., Pintor-Escobar, L., Russell, A. H., & McLean, T. C. (2020). Advances in actinomycete research: An ActinoBase review of 2019. *Microbiology*, 166(8), 683-694. doi: https://doi.org/10.1099/mic.0.000944
- Pikovskaya, R. I. (1948). Mobilization of phosphorus in soil in connection with vital activity of some microbial species. *Mikrobiologiya*, *17*, 362-370.
- Rangseekaew, P., Barros-Rodríguez, A., Pathom-Aree, W., & Manzanera, M. (2022).
 Plant beneficial deep-sea actinobacterium, *Dermacoccus abyssi* MT1. 1T promote growth of tomato (*Solanum lycopersicum*) under salinity stress. *Biology*, 11(2), 191. doi: https://doi.org/10.3390/biology11020191
- Rao, Y. R., Ansari, M. W., Singh, A. K., Bharti, N., Rani, V., Verma, A., Gupta, R., Sahoo, R. K., Siddiqui, Z. H., Abbas, Z. K. & Bains, G. (2020). Ethylene mediated physiological response for *in vitro* development of salinity tolerant tomato. *Journal of Plant Interactions*, 15, 406-416. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/17429145.2020.1820591
- Ruppel, S., Franken, P., & Witzel, K. (2013). Properties of the halophyte microbiome and their implications for plant salt tolerance. *Functional Plant Biology*, 40(9), 940-951. doi: https://doi.org/10.1071/FP12355
- Saeed, E.-S., Sham, A., El-Tarabily, K., Abu Elsamen, F., Iratni, R., & AbuQamar, S. F. (2017). Chemical Control of black scorch disease on date palm caused by the fungal pathogen *Thielaviopsis punctulata* in the United Arab Emirates. *Plant Disease*, 100(12), 2370-2376. doi: https://doi.org/10.1094/PDIS-05-16-0645-RE
- Santoyo, G., Urtis-Flores, C. A., Loeza-Lara, P. D., Orozco-Mosqueda, M., & Glick, B. R. (2021). Rhizosphere colonization determinants by plant growth-promoting rhizobacteria (PGPR). *Biology*, 10(6), 475. doi: https://doi.org/10.3390/biology10060475
- Sapkota, A., Thapa, A., Budhathoki, A., Sainju, M., Shrestha, P., & Aryal, S. (2020). Isolation, characterization, and screening of antimicrobial-producing actinomycetes from soil samples. *International Journal of Microbiology*, 2020, 2716584. doi: https://doi.org/10.1155/2020/2716584

- Sharma, M., Dangi, P., & Choudhary, M. (2014). Actinomycetes: Source, identification, and their applications. *International Journal of Current Microbiology and Applied Sciences*, 3(2), 801-832
- Sharma, S., Kulkarni, J., & Jha, B. (2016). Halotolerant rhizobacteria promote growth and enhance salinity tolerance in peanut. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 7, 1600. doi: https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2016.01600
- Siddikee, M. A., Glick, B. R., Chauhan, P. S., Yim, W. -J., & Sa, T. (2011).
 Enhancement of growth and salt tolerance of red pepper seedlings (*Capsicum annuum* L.) by regulating stress ethylene synthesis with halotolerant bacteria containing ACC deaminase activity. *Plant Physiology and Biochemistry*, 49(4), 427-434. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.plaphy.2011.01.015
- Silambarasan, S., Logeswari, P., Sivaramakrishnan, R., Cornejo, P., Sipahutar, M. K., & Pugazhendhi, A. (2022a). Amelioration of aluminum phytotoxicity in *Solanum lycopersicum* by co-inoculation of plant growth promoting *Kosakonia radicincitans* strain CABV2 and *Streptomyces* corchorusii strain CASL5. *Science of The Total Environment*, 832, 154935. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2022.154935
- Silambarasan, S., Logeswari, P., Vangnai, A. S., Kamaraj, B., & Cornejo, P. (2022b).
 Plant growth-promoting actinobacterial inoculant assisted phytoremediation increases cadmium uptake in *Sorghum bicolor* under drought and heat stresses. *Environmental Pollution*, 307, 119489.
 doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2022.119489
- Singh, R. P., Pandey, D. M., Jha, P. N., & Ma, Y. (2022). ACC deaminase producing rhizobacterium *Enterobacter cloacae* ZNP-4 enhance abiotic stress tolerance in wheat plant. *PloS ONE*, *17*(5), e0267127. doi: https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0267127
- Soumare, A., Boubekri, K., Lyamlouli, K., Hafidi, M., Ouhdouch, Y., & Kouisni, L. (2021). Efficacy of phosphate solubilizing actinobacteria to improve rock phosphate agronomic effectiveness and plant growth promotion. *Rhizosphere*, 17, 100284. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rhisph.2020.100284
- Spaepen, S., Vanderleyden, J., & Remans, R. (2007). Indole-3-acetic acid in microbial and microorganism-plant signaling. *FEMS Microbiology Reviews*, 31(4), 425-448. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-6976.2007.00072.x

- Swarnalakshmi, K., S. M., & Ramakrishnan, B. (2016). Endophytic actinobacteria: Nitrogen fixation, phytohormone production, and antibiosis. In G. Subramaniam,
 S. Arumugam, V. Rajendran (Eds.), *Plant growth promoting actinobacteria* (pp. 123-145). Springer. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-0707-1_8
- Tolba, S., Ibrahim, M., Essam, A. A., & Doaa, A. A. (2019). First insights into salt tolerance improvement of stevia by plant growth-promoting *Streptomyces* species. *Archives of Microbiology*, 201(9), 1295-1306. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s00203-019-01696-y
- Trifunović-Momčilov, M., Motyka, V., Dobrev, P. I., Marković, M., Milošević, S., Jevremović, S., Dragićević, I. Č., & Subotić, A. (2021). Phytohormone profiles in non-transformed and AtCKX transgenic centaury (*Centaurium erythraea* Rafn) shoots and roots in response to salinity stress *in vitro*. *Scientific Reports*, 11, 21471. doi: https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-021-00866-7
- Vaishnav, A., Shukla, A. K., Sharma, A., Kumar, R., & Choudhary, D. K. (2019).
 Endophytic bacteria in plant salt stress tolerance: Current and future prospects. *Journal of Plant Growth Regulation, 38*, 650-668.
 doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s00344-018-9880-1
- Ventura, Y., Eshel, A., Pasternak, D., & Sagi, M. (2015). The development of halophytebased agriculture: Past and present. *Annals of Botany*, 115(3), 529-540. doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/aob/mcu173
- Vinayarani, G., & Prakash, H. S. (2018). Growth promoting rhizospheric and endophytic bacteria from *Curcuma longa* L. as biocontrol agents against rhizome rot and leaf blight diseases. *The Plant Pathology Journal*, 34(3), 218-235. doi: https://doi.org/10.5423/PPJ.OA.11.2017.0225
- Wahyudi, A. T., Priyanto, J. A., Afrista, R., Kurniati, D., Astuti, R. I., & Akhdiya, A. (2019). Plant growth promoting activity of actinomycetes isolated from soybean rhizosphere. *Online Journal of Biological Sciences*, 19(1), 1-8. doi: https://doi.org/10.3844/ojbsci.2019.1.8
- Wang, F., Yang, S., Wei, Y., Shi, Q., & Ding, J. (2021). Characterizing soil salinity at multiple depth using electromagnetic induction and remote sensing data with random forests. *Science of the Total Environment*, 754, 142030. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.142030
- Wiede, J. (2010). Saline soils: A landscaping challenge. Retrieved October 12th, 2022, from https://www.csbe.org/saline-soil

Williams, S. T., Shameemullah, M., Watson, E. T., & Mayfield, C. I. (1972). Studies on the ecology of actinomycetes in soil—VI. The influence of moisture tension on growth and survival. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, 4(2), 215-225. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/0038-0717(72)90014-4

List of Publications

- El- Tarabily, K.A., Ramadan, G.A., Elbadawi, A.A., Hassan, A.H., Tariq, S., Ghazal,
 E.W., Abo Gamar, M.I., AbuQamar, S.F. (2021). The marine endophytic polyamine-producing *Streptomyces mutabilis* UAE1 isolated from extreme niches in the Arabian Gulf promotes the performance of mangrove (*Avicennia marina*) seedlings under greenhouse conditions. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, 8, 710200. doi: https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2021.710200
- El- Tarabily, K.A., Sham, A., Elbadawi, A.A., Hassan, A.H., Alhosani, B.K.K., El-Esawi, M.A., AlKhajeh, A.S., AbuQamar, S.F. (2021). A consortium of rhizosphere-competent actinobacteria exhibiting multiple plant growth-promoting traits improves the growth of *Avicennia marina* in the United Arab Emirates. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, 8, 715123. doi: https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2021.715123

Appendix

List of The Media Used in This Research

- 1. Inorganic Starch Nitrate Agar (SNA) (Küster, 1959).
- 2. Dworkin and Foster's Salts Minimal Agar Medium (DF) (Dworkin & Foster, 1958).
- 3. Oatmeal Yeast Extract Agar (OMYEA) (Küster, 1959).
- 4. Pikovskaya's Agar Medium (Pikovskaya, 1948).

Composition of Media:

1- Inorganic Starch Nitrate Agar (SNA)

Soluble starch	10 g
Potassium nitrate	2 g
Di-potassium hydrogen phosphate	1 g
Magnesium sulfate	0.5 g
Sodium chloride	0.5 g
Calcium carbonate	3 g
Ferrous sulfate	0.01 g
*Trace salt solution	1 mL
Cycloheximide (Sigma)	50 µg
Nystatin (Sigma)	50 µg
Distilled water	1 L
Agar	20 g

*Trace salt solution composed of 0.1 mg per liter of each of the following salts: ferrous sulfate, magnesium chloride, copper sulfate, and zinc sulfate.

2- Dworkin and Foster's Salts Minimal Agar Medium (DF) (Dworkin and Foster, 1958)

Di- hydrogen potassium phosphate	4.0 g
Di-sodium hydrogen phosphate	6.0 g
Magnesium sulfate	0.2 g
Ferrous sulfate	1.0 g
Boric acid	10 µg
Manganese sulfate	10 µg
Zinc sulfate	70 µg
Copper sulfate	50 µg
Molybdenum oxide	10 µg
Glucose	2.0 g
Gluconic acid	2.0 g
Citric acid	2.0 g
Agar	20 g
Distilled water	1 L

3- Oatmeal Yeast Extract Agar (OMYEA)

Twenty grams of oatmeal were steamed for 20 minutes in 1 liter of distilled water, and it was filtered through a cheesecloth. Distilled water was added to proceed the filtrate to 1 liter. 1 gram of yeast extract (Sigma) and 20 grams of agar (Sigma) were added, and the final medium pH has been adjusted to 7.2.

4- Pikovskaya's Agar Medium (Pikovskaya, 1948):

Glucose	10.0 g
Calcium Phosphate Ca ₃ (PO ₄) ₂	5.0 g
Ammonium sulfate (NH ₄) ₂ SO ₄	0.5 g
Sodium Chloride	0.2 g
Magnesium sulfate	0.1 g
Potassium chloride	0.2 g
Yeast Extract	0.5 g
Manganese sulfate	0.002 g
Iron sulfate	0.002 g
Distilled water	1000 mL
0.5% Bromophenol Blue	5 mL
Agar	20.0 g



UAE UNIVERSITY MASTER THESIS NO. 2022: 30

Soil salinity is a global issue that is increasing each year, leading to economical and agricultural losses. Plant growth promoting (actino)bacteria are an ecofriendly approach that can be applied to relieve plants from the stress hormone ethylene associated with high salt concentration. This study evaluated the application of a salt-tolerant actinobacterial isolate with the ability to produce the enzyme 1-aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylic acid deaminase to alleviate the effects of salt stress in tomato plants in the UAE. The outcomes of this study present a potential PGPA isolate that could be applied to support the growth of crops (e.g., tomato) under salt stress conditions in the UAE.

www.uaeu.ac.ae

Alaa A. Elbadawi received her Master of Science in Molecular Biology and Biotechnology from the Department of Biology, College of Science, and her Bachelor of Science in Biotechnology from the College of Sciences, University of Sharjah, UAE.

جامعة الإمارات العربية المتحدة United Arab Emirates University